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1             IT IS HEREBY STIPULATED AND AGREED by and

2 between counsel that this hearing may be taken in

3 shorthand by Kerri A. Smith, a Certified Court

4 Reporter, Certified Shorthand Reporter, and afterwards

5 transcribed into typewriting.

6                  *    *    *    *    *

7                       PROCEEDINGS

8             JUDGE JONES:  Good morning.  Call for

9 hearing docket number 13-0192.  This is titled Ameren

10 Illinois Company d/b/a Ameren Illinois, proposed

11 increase in gas rates.  We will once again take the

12 appearances orally for the record.  As before, if you

13 have entered appearance previously this week or at a

14 hearing in a prior week, you need not restate your

15 contact information unless it has changed or you

16 simply prefer to restate it.  We will start with the

17 appearance or appearances on behalf of Ameren Illinois

18 Company.

19             MR. TOMC:  Thank you, Your Honor.  Matthew

20 R. Tomc, Edward C. Fitzhenry, and Eric E. Dearmont

21 appearing on behalf of the Ameren Illinois Company.

22 We have previously entered our contact information.

23             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Other appearances

24 from those who are in Springfield?

25             MR. STURTEVANT:  Yes, Your Honor.  Also
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1 appearing on behalf of Ameren Illinois Company Albert

2 Sturtevant and Christopher Kennedy with Whitt

3 Sturtevant LLP.  We have previously provided our

4 information.

5             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Are there other

6 appearances to be entered on behalf of Ameren Illinois

7 Company?  Let the record show there are no -- at least

8 at this time.  We will next take appearances from

9 others who are physically present in the Springfield

10 room for the Commission staff.

11             MR. SAGONE:  Thank you, Your Honor.

12 Representing the staff witnesses of the Illinois

13 Commerce Commission, John Sagone, James Olivero, and

14 Christine Ericson.

15             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Thank you.  One

16 moment.  Can you hear us okay in Chicago?

17             UNKNOWN SPEAKER:  Yes, we can, Your Honor.

18             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Thank you.  Other

19 appearances of those who are physically located in the

20 Springfield room this morning?

21             MR. ROBERTSON:  Your Honor, Eric Robertson

22 and Ryan Robertson for the Illinois Industrial Energy

23 Consumers.  And I assume that the younger

24 Mr. Robertson has provided our contact information

25 previously, so I won't provide it again.
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1             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Are there any

2 other appearances from those who are in Springfield

3 this morning?  Let the record show there are not.

4 Turning to the Chicago office, are there appearances

5 to be entered from those who are in the Chicago office

6 this morning?

7             MS. SODERNA:  I'll go ahead.  It's Julie

8 Soderna and Christie Hicks on behalf of the Citizens

9 Utility Board, 309 West Washington, Suite 800,

10 Chicago, Illinois 60606.

11             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Others?

12             MR. FOX:  Gerald T. Fox appearing on behalf

13 of the Illinois Competitive Energy Association and the

14 Retail Emergency Supply Association.

15             MR. TOWNSEND:  On behalf of the Retail Gas

16 Suppliers, law firm of Quarles & Brady LLP, I'm

17 Christopher J. Townsend, Christopher N. Skey, and Adam

18 T. Margolin.

19             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Others?

20             MR. MOORE:  Also on behalf of the Retail

21 Gas Suppliers, Stephen Moore with the law firm of

22 Rowland & Moore LLP.

23             JUDGE JONES:  Okay.  Thank you.  Are there

24 other appearances in the Chicago room this morning?

25             MR. O'BRIEN:  Good morning, Judge.  On
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1 behalf of the People of the State of Illinois, Timothy

2 O'Brien and Samer Doshi, Office of the Illinois

3 Attorney General.  Address and contact information

4 previously provided.

5             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Are there any

6 other appearances from persons who are in the Chicago

7 office this morning?  Let the record show there are

8 not.  Before I forget, as we mentioned, if you are in

9 the Chicago office and are participating on the

10 record, please identify yourself before doing so for

11 our court reporter's convenience.  And even if you are

12 in the Springfield office, at least the first couple

13 times you speak, or off the record, please identify

14 yourself for the same purpose.  Before we begin the

15 process of calling today's witnesses for

16 identification and exhibits and cross-examination, we

17 will take up a couple other pending items.  One of

18 those are the pending motions by the Citizens Utility

19 Board motion to strike and a pending motion to admit a

20 file by RGS.  I think the most recent filings came in

21 yesterday afternoon pursuant to schedule.  That was a

22 filing by the Citizens Utility Board, response and

23 objection to the motion to admit.  And then we --

24 there was a filing received via e-mail -- the services

25 via e-mail this morning from RGS in reply to the
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1 response, and there were certain attachments to that

2 reply filing.  First of all, did everybody receive a

3 copy of that reply filing that was made a few minutes

4 ago?

5             MS. SODERNA:  Yes, Your Honor.  It's Julie

6 Soderna from Chicago.

7             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Thank you.  I

8 will indicate up front that the rulings will be made

9 based on the positions and arguments stated in the

10 various filings that the parties have made, so there

11 will not be any oral argument taken this morning or

12 later with regard to that.  Also, it's my plan to make

13 the rulings in writing.  I do not see any urgent

14 reason to issue those rulings orally at some later

15 point today.  As I understand it, the three witnesses

16 whose testimony is the subject of the motions or the

17 subject of the testimony that is the subject of the

18 motions are all witnesses for whom there is no

19 cross-examination, so there would not be any impact on

20 cross as near as I can tell.  I believe that was

21 brought up last Friday.  I believe that was clarified

22 on the record, that is there is no cross of those

23 witnesses.  But just to make sure, let me double check

24 with you this morning.  Is that the case that there is

25 no cross of those three witnesses?
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1             MS. SODERNA:  Your Honor, it's Julie

2 Soderna with CUB.  I believe you accurately stated the

3 current status, which is that CUB has waived

4 cross-examination of both ICEA/RESA's witnesses and

5 RGS's witness, and we believe the converse is also

6 true.

7             JUDGE JONES:  That is right.  Thank you.

8             MR. FOX:  Gerard Fox.  Yes, we agree with

9 Miss Soderna.

10             MR. TOWNSEND:  Chris Townsend.  We agree

11 also.

12             JUDGE JONES:  That is right.  Thank you.

13 That's the plan.  So as not to really delay things in

14 a matter that could potentially impact the briefing

15 schedule, I will just say on the record the ruling or

16 rulings, as the case may be, will be issued within the

17 next -- within the next four work days.  At a minimum

18 there will be a ruling on the CUB motion.  If a ruling

19 is not issued on the other motion that same day, it

20 will be issued in very short order after that.  I will

21 not really go in to that anymore at this time.  I

22 guess the only other thing I want to clarify with

23 regard to the above is this, the filing that was

24 circulated this morning along with the attachments to

25 it obviously has just been received, but if it was --
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1 it was filed in a timely manner pursuant to the

2 schedule that the parties agreed to.  That said, I

3 want to make sure that there is no confusion over

4 whether anybody intends to seek an opportunity to make

5 any further filings either in response to this

6 morning's filings or otherwise before we move to some

7 other topic.

8             MS. SODERNA:  Your Honor, this is Julie

9 Soderna with CUB.  We have no intention of making any

10 additional filings.

11             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Thank you.  I

12 think that would cover that matter, at least for the

13 time being.  But let me double check on that.  Does

14 anybody have anything further to say with regard to

15 those pending motions and the plan for further dealing

16 with them and ruling on them before we move on to the

17 next item of business?  Let the record show there are

18 not.  I think probably the next thing to do for the

19 convenience of the persons -- counsel who are

20 physically present in the Chicago office is to move

21 ahead with whatever exhibits or testimony items they

22 wish to offer into the evidentiary record at this

23 time, where there is no objection to those, be they

24 testimony or exhibits to testimony or data request

25 responses.  We will allow you to go ahead and present
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1 those this morning and make rulings on them so you

2 will -- you will not have to appear at a later point

3 in this hearing to do that.  I realize that certain of

4 those testimonies are subject to motions.  And I guess

5 one option there, if there's no objection, is to admit

6 everything everybody offers, subject to rulings on the

7 motions.  But we can get back to that in a minute if

8 that is not a workable proposition for some of you who

9 are -- have a stake in those motions, and we can

10 handle that in some other matter.  I'm just looking

11 for a way to allow you, especially this morning

12 without having to do it later.  On kind of a similar

13 note, I think that the People may have filed a couple

14 of affidavits for witnesses since we concluded the

15 hearing yesterday, so if there are some of those types

16 of items, not the underlying testimony, which have

17 already been admitted subject to affidavits, but the

18 affidavits themselves, we can -- we can take care of

19 those this morning too.  If I don't specifically raise

20 that, just bring it to my attention and we can take

21 care of that.

22             MS. SODERNA:  Your Honor, Julie Soderna

23 with CUB.  If I may go forward with my motion.

24             JUDGE JONES:  I'm sorry, Miss Soderna.  I

25 didn't catch that.
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1             MS. SODERNA:  Should I go forward moving

2 for admission of our exhibits, CUB's exhibits?

3             JUDGE JONES:  In just a second here.  Let

4 me mention one other thing, which is kind of related.

5 There's already a briefing schedule in place, so I

6 won't belabor that.  But this is probably one of those

7 cases given prior occasions where a briefing outline

8 would probably be in order, typically something filed

9 somewhat jointly by the parties at some point in time

10 after the hearing.  So that is something that we would

11 probably normally take up after the witnesses are

12 finished today, but since we have a number of people

13 in the Chicago room who may or may not be with us at

14 that point in time, I figured I would mention that now

15 and see what the best course of action is for

16 everybody on that front.  That way you won't have to

17 either miss out or figure out when to join us later in

18 the day when we actually finish up those witnesses

19 some time here mid or late afternoon.  Mr. Tomc, did

20 you want to speak to that?

21             MR. TOMC:  Yes, Your Honor.  I believe the

22 Company would agree that a briefing outline would be

23 favorable and would be more than willing to circulate

24 a starting draft to the parties no later than a week

25 from tomorrow -- from today?  A week from today.  And



480

1 the parties would -- could then review that and get

2 back with us.  Your Honor, I would just ask you what

3 would your preference be in terms of receiving that

4 briefing outline in this case?  Let me ask another

5 way.  Would you like the parties to submit to you that

6 briefing outline once it's agreed upon?

7             JUDGE JONES:  Oh, yes.  Once it has been

8 agreed upon and recirculated to the parties, copy me.

9 And I think it would probably be a good idea to

10 actually file it on E-Docket at that point.  But do

11 not circulate anything to me until you recess or file

12 anything, not that you were suggesting that any way.

13             MR. TOMC:  Understood.

14             JUDGE JONES:  Does anybody want a moment to

15 discuss the scheduling or timing of all that before we

16 move on to something else?  If you do, we'll provide

17 that opportunity at this time.  Thank you.  So when

18 will that final agreed to version of that be

19 submitted?

20             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, I would think that

21 two weeks from today would be a good timetable.  It

22 would occur to me that probably would be pretty easy

23 to get the parties to agree on a briefing outline, but

24 I don't want to speak to them.  If anybody thinks that

25 they need more time, I would like to hear.
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1             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  I will go along

2 with whatever the parties come up with this morning,

3 which sounds like something that -- along the lines to

4 what's suggested.  Let me make one --

5             MR. TOWNSEND:  Your Honor, Chris Townsend

6 on behalf of RGS.  Just to clarify, we would

7 anticipate that everyone would be able to come to

8 agreement within two weeks.  If not, perhaps we would

9 submit to Your Honor an outline that would not be

10 agreed to but would highlight the areas of

11 disagreement.

12             JUDGE JONES:  And that would be submitted

13 when?

14             MR. TOWNSEND:  Within two weeks from today.

15             JUDGE JONES:  Comments?

16             MR. TOMC:  The Company has no objection,

17 Your Honor.

18             JUDGE JONES:  Let me just say this, if

19 that's what the parties are in agreement to on this

20 morning, that is what we will do.  Please note,

21 however, that you're -- then you're two weeks into the

22 initial briefing stage already by the time that filing

23 gets made, which is a little far along.  Once that is

24 filed it will be reviewed on this end, so there may be

25 some changes made in it.  But if there is some kind of
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1 contested elements to it, you know, then that would

2 clearly require some sort of additional review on this

3 end before actually issuing the outline to be used.

4 That is how it will work.  I don't have a problem with

5 the dates or process that you suggest, but because

6 that will essentially impact the parties if there is

7 some adverse impact from that schedule on your ability

8 to -- on your efforts to put those briefs together.

9 So with that notation I would state that -- that the

10 schedule that you propose is acceptable.  But let me

11 turn the matter back to the parties at this point.  Is

12 that still -- is that still the proposal that you

13 believe it'll work?

14             MR. TOMC:  I believe so, Your Honor.  And I

15 would certainly hope that the parties could agree to

16 the headings used to separate the subject matters in

17 briefing.  Seems to me that that's a goal that we can

18 easily accomplish.

19             JUDGE JONES:  Anybody else have any

20 comments on that?  Thank you.  Well, that is the

21 process that will be used.  One moment.  Very shortly

22 here we will turn to the parties in the Chicago room

23 to allow them to offer some things.  Mrs. Soderna, did

24 you want the internet available to you after -- after

25 we finish with the things that you're in the Chicago
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1 office for this morning?  Is that something you would

2 like today?

3             MS. SODERNA:  If that would be possible,

4 that would be much appreciated.

5             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  We can make that

6 available.  We will make sure this is on for that

7 purpose.  When we do that, just caution the parties as

8 to the following.  Once that internet is on, of course

9 it's accessible to anybody with a computer pretty

10 much, so if you're having any off the record

11 confidential discussions to try to work out

12 disagreements over exhibits or objections or anything

13 else and you don't want that accessible to the world,

14 let us know so I can turn the internet off at that

15 point in time.  Obviously we're not really worried

16 about parties who are listening in.  It's anybody else

17 that would be listening in, would have ready realtime

18 audio access to whatever you are discussing among a

19 few people that you thought was being discussed on a

20 confidential basis.  So, again, if you see that as

21 something that you want to make sure doesn't happen,

22 then let me know, and we will make arrangements to

23 temporarily turn off the access to the internet and

24 then turn it back on after that is complete.  Any

25 questions about that?  All right.  There are not -- so
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1 now we will proceed with the offering of exhibits by

2 the counsel who are present in Chicago.  Miss Soderna.

3             MS. SODERNA:  Yes.  Thank you, Your Honor.

4 Julie Soderna with the Citizens Utility Board.  And I

5 would like to move for the admission of CUB

6 Exhibit 1.0, the direct testimony of Martin R. Cohen

7 submitted on E-Docket on June 11, 2013, and the

8 accompanying Exhibit 1.1, the attachment to

9 Mr. Cohen's testimony, also submitted on June 11,

10 2013.  And exhibit -- sub Exhibit 2.0, which is the

11 rebuttal testimony of Martin R. Cohen, which was

12 submitted on E-Docket August 7, 2013.  And there is

13 the soon to be filed sub Exhibit 3.0, which will be

14 the affidavit of Martin R. Cohen.

15             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Are there any

16 clarifications or objections with respect to that

17 motion?

18             MR. TOWNSEND:  On behalf of RGS this is

19 Chris Townsend.  We would note that in the response

20 filed by RGS portions of Mr. Cohen's testimony have

21 been asked to be stricken if portions of the RGS

22 testimony are stricken.  So subject to that pending

23 motion we have no objections to the testimony.

24             JUDGE JONES:  What motion is that again,

25 just so you can explain that to people?
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1             MR. TOWNSEND:  In response to the CUB

2 motion to strike the RGS testimony, the response asks

3 that portions of Mr. Cohen's testimony would be

4 stricken in the event that the motion to strike the

5 RGS testimony is granted.

6             JUDGE JONES:  Miss Soderna?

7             MS. SODERNA:  I mean the request was not

8 made in the form of a motion or timely filed as of the

9 scheduled date for prehearing motions.  But I believe

10 that the -- yeah, I'm not sure if the line numbers of

11 his testimony were identified in the response, so it

12 may make it difficult to make a determination on that.

13 I just -- I can't recall.

14             MR. TOWNSEND:  Your Honor, this is Chris

15 Townsend.

16             JUDGE JONES:  We can't hear you.

17             THE WITNESS:  This is Chris Townsend on

18 behalf of RGS.  We did not identify the specific line

19 testimony.  That is correct.  But it was made in the

20 form of the response to which CUB did have an

21 opportunity to reply and which CUB did not object to

22 our request.

23             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Thank you.  To

24 the extent Mr. Townsend is putting that spring

25 attached on admission of CUB exhibits, that request is
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1 denied.  That motion was not made pursuant to the

2 schedule.  That is the motion to -- to strike portions

3 of the CUB testimony was not made pursuant to the

4 schedule as Miss Soderna indicated.  So Mr. Townsend's

5 request to limit the omission or restrict the

6 admission of CUB exhibit in the matter that he

7 outlined is denied.  Does CUB have any other items to

8 offer at this time?

9             MS. SODERNA:  No.  CUB's complete with its

10 motion.

11             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  All right.  Do

12 other counsel in the Chicago office have evidentiary

13 items to offer at this time?

14             MR. FOX:  Yes.  This is Gerard Fox for

15 ICEA/RESA.  I'd like to move for admission of

16 ICEA/RECA 1.0 the direct testimony of Kevin Wright,

17 which was filed on E-Docket on June 11; ICEA/RESA

18 Exhibit 2.0, the direct testimony of Stephen E.

19 Puican, which was filed on E-Docket on June 11, 2013;

20 ICEA/RESA Exhibit 3.0, the rebuttal testimony of Kevin

21 Wright, which was filed on E-Docket on August 7, 2013.

22 Here I would note that -- I'm sorry, ICEA/RESA 4.0,

23 the rebuttal testimony of Stephen E. Puican on

24 August 7, 2013; ICEA/RESA Exhibit 5.0 which is the

25 affidavit of Kevin Wright, which was filed on
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1 August 28, 2013; ICEA/RESA Exhibit 6.0, the affidavit

2 of Stephen E. Puican, filed on August 26, 2013; and

3 ICEA/RESA Exhibit 7.0, which is a cross exhibit which

4 was filed on August 28, 2013.  I would note that with

5 respect to ICEA/RESA Exhibit 6.0, the rebuttal

6 testimony of Kevin Wright, the CUB motion to strike a

7 portion of that is outstanding.  If that motion were

8 granted, we would propose to delete the whatever

9 portions were stricken and refile with an affidavit at

10 this time.  Thank you.  That's it for exhibits that

11 ICEA/RESA would move to admit.

12             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Thank you.  In

13 just one moment I will give the court reporter a copy

14 of the CUB exhibit list and ICEA exhibit list, just to

15 assist her in entering in the names and the exhibit

16 numbers.  Let the record show that the exhibits just

17 offered in the evidentiary record by Mr. Fox are

18 hereby admitted into the evidentiary record, with the

19 notation the admission of the Kevin Wright rebuttal

20 testimony 3.0 is admitted subject to the pending

21 motion, ruling on that motion.  And let me -- one

22 moment.  Have the affidavits been filed for both of

23 those witnesses?

24             MR. FOX:  Yes.

25             JUDGE JONES:  Did your motion note the file
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1 date of those affidavits?

2             MR. FOX:  Yes, it did.

3             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Thank you.  So

4 the direct and rebuttal testimony of those two

5 witnesses, as well as the affidavits, are admitted in

6 to the evidentiary record, subject to the pending

7 motion regarding 3.0.  There are admitted as they are

8 filed on E-Docket bearing the exhibit numbers

9 identified in Mr. Fox's motion and also with the file

10 date also identified in Mr. Fox's motion.  Anything

11 further with regard to that?

12             MR. FOX:  Your Honor, did you make a ruling

13 on the ICEA/RESA Exhibit 7.0 that's the cross exhibit

14 consisting of data request responses to Julie by the

15 Citizens Utility Board which was filed on E-Docket

16 yesterday, August 28th.

17             JUDGE JONES:  One moment.  Let me pull that

18 up.  Just one quick question with regard to that.  I

19 believe that E-Docket -- E-Docket entry reflects as

20 ICEA cross Exhibit 7.0 and then the face of the

21 exhibit just refers to it as ICEA/RESA Exhibit 7.0.

22 Obviously a very minor point.  Which identification do

23 you want to apply to that exhibit?

24             MR. FOX:  I would say ICEA/RESA Exhibit 7.0

25 would be fine.
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1             JUDGE JONES:  Okay.  Let the record show

2 that that exhibit ICEA/RESA Exhibit 7.0 is admitted

3 into the evidentiary record.  The file date has

4 already been noted.  But that exhibit will be known as

5 ICEA/RESA Exhibit 7.0, although the docket reflects

6 identification slightly different than that.  The

7 exhibit that's on E-Docket is the one that's being

8 offered and admitted, and the exhibit bears the

9 exhibit number that is intended for it.  And that will

10 be sufficient.  To backtrack a minute, actually I'm

11 not sure we concluded the job in terms of the CUB

12 exhibits, so let me make sure here.  The CUB exhibit

13 identified by Miss Soderna are admitted into the

14 evidentiary record as they appear on E-Docket, bearing

15 the exhibit identification and file dates that were

16 identified in Miss Soderna's motion.  All right.  Are

17 there other exhibits to be offered into the

18 evidentiary record by counsel who are physically

19 present in the Chicago room?  Mr. Townsend or someone

20 else want to go first?

21             MR. MOORE:  Your Honor, this is Steve

22 Moore.  I have exhibits for RGS.

23             JUDGE JONES:  Sure.

24             MR. MOORE:  Okay.  First exhibit is RGS

25 Exhibit 1.0.  This is the direct testimony of James L.
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1 Crist, and it was filed on E-Docket on June 11, 2013.

2 Second document is RGS Exhibit 2.0.  This is the

3 rebuttal testimony of James L. Crist filed on E-Docket

4 on August 7, 2013.  Yesterday, August 28th, I filed an

5 affidavit from Mr. Crist verifying both of these

6 exhibits, and I have not filed yet on E-Docket, but I

7 would like to have admitted RGS Exhibit 3.0, which

8 consists of the data request responses from CUB to

9 RGS, data request that CUB has stipulated can go into

10 the record.  And also I have not filed yet, it would

11 be RGS Exhibit 4.0, which are the two data requests

12 that CUB has contested that are part of the motion

13 that is still before you.  So that way if you deny

14 that motion, you can go ahead and deny the admission

15 of RGS Exhibit 4.0.  But 3.0 has been stipulated to

16 and will be filed today.  And that's all I have.

17             JUDGE JONES:  One moment.  Does that

18 affidavit have an exhibit number on it?

19             MR. MOORE:  No, it does not.

20             JUDGE JONES:  Do you want to give it one?

21             MR. MOORE:  I can give it -- well, if we

22 can change the cross exhibit numbers or we can make

23 that Exhibit 5 -- I guess 5.0 then for the affidavit.

24             JUDGE JONES:  Yeah.  Let's don't change any

25 others.  That the next exhibit number?
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1             MR. MOORE:  Yes.  Do I need to file it or

2 can we just do that now?

3             JUDGE JONES:  You do not need to file that.

4             MR. MOORE:  Okay.  So we'll call that 5.0.

5             JUDGE JONES:  Okay.  One moment while I

6 give our court reporter a copy of the exhibit list for

7 the spellings and numbers.  Now, your segment,

8 Mr. Moore, is that 3.0, the response, is an agreed to

9 exhibit but has not yet been filed; is that right?

10             MR. MOORE:  That's correct.  I can do that

11 today.  It's ready to go.

12             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Regarding 3.0,

13 does anyone have any objection to that?  Let the

14 record show they do not, at least there's no response.

15 Now, what's the status of 4.0?

16             MR. MOORE:  4.0 is the two data requests

17 that are subject to CUB's -- I'm sorry, to RGS's

18 motion to allow those to be entered into the record,

19 which CUB has objected to.

20             JUDGE JONES:  What do you mean CUB has

21 objected to?

22             MR. MOORE:  That was the motion filed by

23 RGS.  CUB filed a response yesterday.  RGS filed a

24 reply this morning.

25             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Thank you.  And
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1 what do you propose to do with filing -- actually make

2 a filing of those?  Let me back up a moment.

3             MR. MOORE:  Yes.  I would like to file --

4             JUDGE JONES:  You -- you've already --

5 those have already been -- go ahead and give me --

6 let's make sure we're talking about the same

7 identification numbers here.  What are the DR

8 identification numbers?

9             MR. MOORE:  The DR identification numbers

10 for RGS 3 -- well --

11             JUDGE JONES:  4.0 for now.

12             MR. MOORE:  4.0.  It's ICEA/RESA CUB 2.01

13 and ICEA/RESA CUB 2.02.

14             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Thank you.

15             MR. MOORE:  And that was -- those were an

16 attachment to RGS's motion.  To make sure things are

17 cleaned up, I would file them separately as an

18 exhibit.

19             JUDGE JONES:  I see what you're saying.

20 All right.

21             MR. MOORE:  And I would file that on

22 E-Docket today as an offer of proof in case Your Honor

23 denies the motion to -- yeah, denies the motion.

24             JUDGE JONES:  Miss Soderna, do you have any

25 objection to the procedure that Mr. Moore has
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1 outlined?

2             MS. SODERNA:  No, I don't.  That works.

3             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Regarding 3.0,

4 what are the identification on those DR responses?

5             MR. MOORE:  RGS exhibit -- these are all

6 data requests of RGS to CUB.  I'll just give you the

7 numbers, 1.04, 1.05, 1.06, 1.07, 1.08, 1.09, 1.10,

8 1.13, 1.14, 2.02, 2.03, 2.05, 2.07, 2.08, 2.21, and

9 finally 2.22.

10             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Miss Soderna,

11 does that match up with your list?

12             MS. SODERNA:  Yes, it does.

13             JUDGE JONES:  And, Ms. Soderna, you are

14 agreeable to the admission of that series of DR

15 responses comprising 3.0?

16             MS. SODERNA:  Yes.

17             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Let the record

18 show that RGS Exhibits 1.0 and 2.0 are admitted into

19 the evidentiary record, subject to a condition with

20 respect with 2.0, the condition being the motion to

21 strike.  Subject to that, those items are admitted on

22 the dates filed on E-Docket as identified by

23 Mr. Moore, and they are admitted in the form as they

24 appear on E-Docket on those file dates.  Also admitted

25 is RGS Exhibit 3.0 comprised of the DR responses that
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1 Mr. Moore just read into the record.  That'll be

2 deemed admitted upon being filed on E-Docket in seven

3 days.  Mr. Moore is also given leave to file what he

4 has identified as RGS Exhibit 4.0, which consists of

5 two data requests and responses that he identified.

6 As he noted, those items are subject to the motion

7 to -- or the objection to them, motion to admit them,

8 but that motion was objected to, and that is one of

9 the pending motions to be ruled upon.  Also admitted

10 is the affidavit that was filed -- that was yesterday;

11 is that right?

12             MR. MOORE:  Yes, sir.

13             JUDGE JONES:  And that will be known as RGS

14 Exhibit 5.0 bearing yesterday as a file date.  That

15 does not need to be refiled, does not need to be

16 resubmitted with the number on it.  I think that

17 covers those.  Let me make sure.  Are there any

18 corrections or clarifications with regard to the

19 above?

20             MR. MOORE:  That is what I'd asked for,

21 Your Honor.  I'm satisfied.

22             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Miss Soderna,

23 does that comport with your understanding?

24             MS. SODERNA:  It does.

25             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you, Mr. Moore.
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1             MR. MOORE:  Thank you.

2             JUDGE JONES:  Does counsel for the People

3 have some additional things to identify, an offer or

4 no?

5             MR. O'BRIEN:  Yes, Your Honor.  This is Tim

6 O'Brien from the People.  And I just want to clarify

7 with Your Honor, earlier this morning you mentioned

8 the affidavits of the four witnesses that were filed

9 on E-Docket yesterday.  Now that we have exhibit

10 numbers and a filing date, was it Your Honor's

11 preference for us to move those into evidence noting

12 the filing date and exhibit number?

13             JUDGE JONES:  Since they've been filed you

14 can go ahead and do that, if you'd like.

15             MR. O'BRIEN:  Okay.  Just to ensure we have

16 a clear record.

17             JUDGE JONES:  Okay.

18             MR. O'BRIEN:  The People request to move

19 into the evidentiary record the affidavits of the

20 following witnesses:  People's AG CUB witness Michael

21 Brosch, noted as AG/CUB Exhibit 5.15 filed on E-Docket

22 August 28, 2013; the affidavit of David Effron, noted

23 as AG/CUB Exhibit 6.3 filed on E-Docket August 28,

24 2013; the affidavit the of AG/CUB witness Scott Rubin,

25 marked as AG/CUB Exhibit 7.2 filed on E-Docket
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1 August 28, 2013; and the affidavit of AG/CUB witness

2 Ralph Smith, marked as AG/CUB Exhibit 8.1 filed on

3 E-Docket August 28, 2013.

4             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Any

5 clarifications or objections with regard to those

6 items?  Let the record show there are not.  Let the

7 record further show that those affidavits are hereby

8 admitted into the evidentiary record.  They were --

9 they're admitted bearing as filed on E-Docket on the

10 dates noted in Mr. O'Brien's motion, and they bear the

11 number also noted in his motion identification number.

12 Anything else regarding that?  If there is not, do you

13 have anything else, Mr. O'Brien?

14             MR. O'BRIEN:  No.  Thank you very much,

15 Your Honor.

16             JUDGE JONES:  I think that brings us around

17 to the witnesses to be called today.  Do the parties

18 have anything -- whether you're counsel in Chicago or

19 Springfield, do you have anything else that needs to

20 be taken up before we proceed with the calling of the

21 witnesses?

22             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, I just have one

23 matter to bring to your attention.  The Company has

24 conferred with counsel for Staff, and the Company and

25 Staff agreed to admit data request AIC Staff 15.01
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1 that was prepared by Mr. Calle, we would like to admit

2 that as a cross exhibit.  I know Mr. Calle appeared

3 yesterday, but we intend to file it today.  We

4 apologize for that tardiness, Your Honor.  That would

5 be AIC cross Exhibit Number 7.

6             MR. OLIVERO:  Matt, can I clarify, what was

7 the number again?

8             JUDGE JONES:  Do you want to identify

9 yourself for the court reporter?

10             MR. OLIVERO:  This is Jim Olivero on behalf

11 of Staff.  Yeah, I just wanted to clarify.

12             MR. TOMC:  Yes, Your Honor.  We conferred

13 with Miss Ericson this morning.

14             MR. OLIVERO:  Okay.  Thanks.

15             MS. SODERNA:  I have no objection.

16             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Do others have

17 any clarifications or objections in regard to AIC

18 cross Exhibit Number 7?  This -- if they do not -- one

19 moment.  Let the record show that the request to admit

20 into the evidentiary record AIC cross Exhibit Number 7

21 is granted.  Therefore, that exhibit will be deemed

22 part of the evidentiary record in -- that has been

23 filed on E-Docket and seven days will be given to make

24 that filing.  Has that been circulated to anybody at

25 this point in paper or otherwise?
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1             MR. TOMC:  Yes, Your Honor.  The -- I have

2 circulated it to counsel here in the room and counsel

3 for Staff.  We -- I think I indicated that we'd make a

4 filing of it.  I would ask leave to do so, file it on

5 E-Docket, Your Honor.

6             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Do the parties

7 want a copy of that in the meantime?  Let the record

8 show there are no response.  If you just make a filing

9 on E-Docket within seven days.

10             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, would you like a

11 copy of that request?

12             JUDGE JONES:  If you have one there.  Are

13 there any other matters to take up before we proceed

14 with the examination of the witnesses?  Let the record

15 show there are not.

16             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, the Company would

17 call Mr. Robert B. Hevert.

18             JUDGE JONES:  Does the court reporter have

19 an Ameren exhibit list this morning for Ameren?  Or at

20 least a part of one with the witness's name on it and

21 exhibits?

22                    ROBERT B. HEVERT,

23 of lawful age, having been first duly sworn to testify

24 the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth

25 in the case aforesaid, testifies and says in reply to
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1 oral interrogatories propounded as follows, to wit:

2             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Please be seated.

3                       EXAMINATION

4 QUESTIONS BY MR. TOMC:

5        Q.   Good morning, Mr. Hevert.

6        A.   Good morning.

7        Q.   Please state your name and business address

8 for the record?

9        A.   My name is Robert Hevert.  H-E-V as in

10 Victor, E-R-T.  My business address is 161 Worcester

11 Road, Framingham, Massachusetts.

12        Q.   Thank you.  And are you the same Mr. Robert

13 B. Hevert that caused to be filed direct, rebuttal

14 testimony and surrebuttal testimony and accompanying

15 exhibits in this proceeding?

16        A.   Yes, I am.

17        Q.   First, Mr. Hevert, I would ask do you have

18 those exhibit before you today?

19        A.   I do.

20        Q.   I'm going to refer you to Ameren

21 Exhibit 5.0.

22        A.   Yes.

23        Q.   Did you cause to be filed that direct

24 testimony and accompanying Exhibits 5.1 through 5.11

25 prepared by you or at your direction?
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1        A.   Yes, I did.

2        Q.   Were those filed on or about January 25th

3 of 2013?

4        A.   Yes, they were.

5        Q.   Are you the same Mr. Robert B. Hevert that

6 caused to be filed Ameren Exhibit 20.0, being your

7 rebuttal testimony, and accompanying Exhibit 20.1

8 through 20.15?

9        A.   Yes, I am.

10        Q.   On or about July 10th of 2013?

11        A.   That is correct.

12        Q.   And did you cause to be filed, prepared by

13 you or at your direction, Ameren Exhibit 34.0 provides

14 both confidential and proprietary version as well as

15 public version of your revised surrebuttal testimony?

16        A.   Yes, I do.

17        Q.   And the accompanying Exhibits 34.1

18 through 34.7?

19        A.   Yes, that's correct.

20        Q.   As well as Ameren Exhibit 34.8 revised?

21        A.   Yes, I did.

22        Q.   And with the exception of that revised

23 Exhibit 34.8, was your surrebuttal testimony and

24 accompanying exhibits filed on or about August of --

25 August 22nd of 2013?
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1        A.   Yes, it was.

2        Q.   And Ameren Exhibit 34.1 through 34.7, those

3 exhibits not being revised, were they filed on or

4 about August 15th of 2013?

5        A.   Yes, they were.

6        Q.   And Ameren Exhibit 34.8, the revised

7 exhibit accompanying your surrebuttal testimony, that

8 revision was filed on or about August 22, 2013?

9        A.   That is correct.

10        Q.   Did I get all of that correct?

11        A.   I believe you did.

12        Q.   Okay.  Now, within your testimony that I've

13 identified to you is the -- are the answers to your

14 questions in the information included in your

15 accompanying exhibit, is that true and correct to the

16 best of your information, knowledge, and belief?

17        A.   Yes, it is.

18        Q.   And at this time do you have any additions

19 or corrections to any of the listed testimony that we

20 have identified today?

21        A.   I do not.

22             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, with that

23 identification of exhibits I would move those listed

24 exhibits into the record and tender the witness for

25 cross-examination.
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1             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Any

2 clarifications or objections with regard to admission

3 of the exhibit that were identified in the motion?

4             MR. SAGONE:  Just one clarification, Your

5 Honor.  This is John Sagone with Staff.  We would note

6 that in Mr. Hevert's rebuttal Exhibit 20.15, which

7 consists of a Staff -- a response from Miss Phipps to

8 a Company data request, we don't oppose that being in.

9 We would just note that it's subject to the objections

10 stated therein.

11             JUDGE JONES:  I'm not sure what that means,

12 but you do not oppose it going into the evidentiary

13 record?

14             MR. SAGONE:  We do not.

15             JUDGE JONES:  Any other clarifications or

16 objections?

17             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, just to make clear,

18 I think there was a question asked whether or not I

19 identified Ameren Exhibit 34.0 revised.  I believe I

20 did do that, but just to make sure that we are correct

21 here.

22        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Mr. Hevert, did you cause to

23 prepare by you Ameren Exhibit 34.0?

24        A.   I did.

25        Q.   And it is true and correct; is that right?
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1        A.   Yes.

2        Q.   And it was -- are there additions or

3 corrections to that testimony?

4        A.   No.

5             MR. TOMC:  To the extent it has not already

6 been moved into the record, Your Honor, I would make

7 that motion.

8             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Any

9 clarifications or objections regard to 34.0 revised?

10 All right.  Let the record show there are not.  Let

11 the record further show that the exhibits offered in

12 to the evidentiary record by counsel are hereby

13 admitted into the evidentiary record.  Counsel

14 identified the exhibit numbers and file dates.  I will

15 not repeat those.  So they are admitted as they appear

16 on E-Docket on the date of filing that was noted in

17 the motion.  Just also note that Exhibit 34.0 is one

18 that was filed and in turn admitted in both a public

19 and proprietary version.  Is that correct?

20             MR. TOMC:  That's correct, Your Honor.

21 34.0 was revised, prepared, and filed on August 22,

22 2013.  Both confidential and public versions have been

23 submitted.

24             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  It appears that

25 counsel for -- counsel for two of the parties have
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1 questions for this witness.  Who would like to go

2 first?

3             UNKNOWN:  Staff can go ahead.

4             JUDGE JONES:  Mr. Sagone.

5             MR. SAGONE:  Yes, Your Honor.  Just as a

6 preliminary matter, and I don't know, it may make

7 sense to go off the record for just a second.

8             JUDGE JONES:  Off the record.

9          (Whereupon, a discussion was held off

10          the record.)

11             JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.  There

12 was an off the record discussion briefly regarding the

13 mechanics for -- as applied to Staff cross A, which

14 does or may contain confidential content.  So if you

15 are ready to proceed with some sort of motion on that

16 or do you need to say anything else off the record on

17 it?

18             MR. SAGONE:  I can go ahead, Your Honor.

19 Thank you.  May I approach?

20             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.  You will be filing

21 this on E-Docket; is that correct?

22             MR. SAGONE:  Yes, Your Honor.

23             JUDGE JONES:  Given that there's some, I

24 guess, potential redacting, there's some decisions to

25 be made with regard to the confidential portions, how
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1 long do you need to complete that to make your filing?

2             MR. SAGONE:  Would 14 days be acceptable?

3             JUDGE JONES:  Anybody have a problem with

4 14 days?

5             MR. TOMC:  No, Your Honor.

6             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Leave of 14 days

7 is given for that purpose.

8             MR. SAGONE:  Thank you, Your Honor.  And

9 just for the record, I've handed to the witness -- the

10 witness and counsel what's been marked for

11 identification as ICC Staff cross Exhibit 8 public

12 version and then ICC Staff cross Exhibit 8

13 confidential version.  These consist of a company

14 response to Staff data request RMP 14.01, which

15 contains confidential information, and the public

16 version of the cross exhibit has had that information

17 redacted.  Next consists of response to data request

18 RMP 13.05, including 13.05 attached to.  13.05 also

19 includes some confidential information, and then the

20 attached to is confidential in its entirely.  And that

21 information has been redacted and the public version

22 of the cross exhibit.  And then there are three other

23 nonconfidential documents.  One is Moody's Regulated

24 Industry Outlook, excerpt from the 11-02A2 docket, and

25 then Company response to data request RMP 3.05.
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1             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Will that go in

2 by stipulation or an agreed to basis?

3             MR. SAGONE:  Yes.  Discussed it with

4 Company counsel beforehand.  My understanding is they

5 have no objection to it going into the record, and we

6 would move to have it entered into the record at this

7 time.

8             JUDGE JONES:  Counsel?

9             MR. TOMC:  Company has no objection.

10             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Does anybody else

11 have any clarifications or objections with regard to

12 the admission of that item?

13             MR. ROBERTSON:  Your Honor, I don't have

14 any objection, but I wondered whether or not for the

15 convenience of the parties, since it's going to be two

16 weeks before this is posted on E-Docket, whether or

17 not staff can send circulate an electronic copy of the

18 confidential version of the exhibit to those who have

19 signed the confidentiality agreement so we would have

20 it for briefing, if necessary.

21             JUDGE JONES:  Could you identify yourself,

22 please?

23             MR. ROBERTSON:  Say again, Your Honor?

24             JUDGE JONES:  Could you identify yourself?

25             MR. ROBERTSON:  I'm sorry.  Eric Robertson.
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1             JUDGE JONES:  Okay.

2             MR. SAGONE:  If -- I think if we could

3 confer with company counsel on some of the logistics

4 that might be involved, but we would certainly seek to

5 circulate that as soon as possible.

6             MR. TOMC:  That's acceptable, Your Honor.

7             JUDGE JONES:  You mean confer offline

8 later?

9             MR. SAGONE:  Offline.

10             JUDGE JONES:  Does that work for you,

11 Mr. Robertson?

12             MR. ROBERTSON:  Yes, sir.

13             JUDGE JONES:  Are there any other

14 clarifications or objections regarding to the

15 admission of that exhibit?  Let the record show there

16 are not.  Further show that staff cross-examination

17 Exhibit Number 8 is hereby admitted in to the

18 evidentiary record, or at least it will be deemed

19 admitted into the evidentiary record upon being filed,

20 and leave of 14 days is noted as given for that

21 purpose.  There appears to be a fairly large amount of

22 confidential content.  Is there some possibility that

23 the amount that's labelled confidential will be

24 reduced?  Is that a part of what you'll be talking

25 about or not?
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1             MR. TOMC:  We can confer with counsel.  My

2 initial review was that they did correctly exclude all

3 of the information that was identified as confidential

4 at the time the data request was answered.  And, Your

5 Honor, the information that is contained in certain of

6 these exhibits does include information that is a

7 highly confidential nature that implicate the

8 proprietary interest of my client.  So with all that

9 stated, I will confer with counsel about how to

10 circulate confidential information and how to provide

11 the public and redacted versions on E-Docket.

12             JUDGE JONES:  Since this is headed for the

13 evidentiary record, I guess to the extent that the

14 amount of confidential treatment is as limited as you

15 could make it and still do what you need to do, that

16 would be preferable.

17             MR. TOMC:  I understand.  And we will make

18 a good faith effort to review the material.

19             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Thank you.  Do

20 you have some questions for the witness?

21             MR. SAGONE:  Yes, I do.  Thank you, Your

22 Honor.

23                       EXAMINATION

24 QUESTIONS BY MR. SAGONE:

25        Q.   Good morning, Mr. Hevert.
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1        A.   Good morning.

2        Q.   My name is John Sagone.  I represent the

3 staff witnesses of the Illinois Commerce Commission,

4 and I've got a few questions for you today.

5        A.   Okay.

6        Q.   I'm also going to apologize in advance if I

7 accidentally call you Mr. Hevert.

8        A.   I can guarantee you you're not the first.

9 You will not be the last.

10        Q.   So if I could direct you to your revised

11 surrebuttal testimony, pages 22 to 25.

12        A.   Yes, I'm there.

13        Q.   And is it fair to say in that section you

14 analyzed whether nonsynchronous trading may be an

15 issue with the beta coefficient used in your CAPM

16 analyses?

17        A.   What this section does, and I think in

18 particular if we're talking about pages 22 through --

19 yeah, 22 through 25, approximately line 376, that was

20 the first step.  The first step was to see whether or

21 not there was a likelihood that that nonsynchronous

22 trading --

23             MS. SODERNA:  Could the witness please turn

24 the mic on.

25             THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry about that.  That
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1 better?  Okay.  My apologies.  I'll start over.  That

2 section of the testimony which goes through about page

3 27, speaks to the issue of whether there is a

4 possibility that nonsynchronous trading continues to

5 be the issue that it was or at least it was analyzed

6 to be in the 1970's, 1980's.  And so to address that I

7 developed what I considered to be a reasonable proxy

8 of trading volume and looked at whether or not trading

9 volume increased over that time to get a sense of

10 whether or not trading volume -- and I should be more

11 clear, trading frequency has increased over the

12 intervening 30 years.

13        Q.   (BY MR. SAGONE) And based on this analysis

14 it's your conclusion that there's -- that there is

15 reason to believe that the volume and frequency of

16 trading in the proxy company's common equity has

17 increased over the last ten years; is that correct?

18        A.   My conclusion was that there is reason to

19 believe that frequency may have increased.

20 Conversely, there's -- I didn't -- I was not convinced

21 that there was reason to believe that nonsynchronous

22 trading continues to be the issue that it was 30 years

23 ago.

24        Q.   Okay.  So just to be clear, you're saying

25 that the increase in trading volume and frequency
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1 means that nonsynchronous trading is not an issue with

2 respect to the beta you used in your CAPM analysis?

3        A.   No.  The first step of my analysis was to

4 check the premise -- the assumed premise was that

5 nonsynchronous trading that was an issue in the 1970's

6 and 1980's continues to be an issue that it was.  The

7 first thing I did was to get an assessment of whether

8 or not that premise still holds.  The purpose of this

9 analysis was to look at that.  My conclusions as to

10 the effect of lag base, which the staff used, was the

11 second part of the analysis.  But the first part of

12 the analysis was really to understand the premise.

13        Q.   If I could direct you to pages 23 and 24 of

14 your revised surrebuttal?

15        A.   Yes.

16        Q.   You have a couple of charts there, charts 4

17 and 5.

18        A.   Yes.

19        Q.   Now, these charts graphically depict

20 trading activity from 2004 through July 2013; is that

21 correct?

22        A.   Correct.

23             JUDGE JONES:  What was that page again,

24 please?

25             MR. SAGONE:  Pages 23 and 24.
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1             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

2        Q.   (BY MR. SAGONE) And can you identify in

3 those charts, the charts 4 and 5, where the -- or when

4 the nonsynchronous trading issue ends?

5        A.   When the nonsynchronous trading issue ends?

6 I don't understand your question.

7        Q.   So before you were telling us that you

8 were -- the premise you were examining was whether

9 there was still an issue; is that correct?

10        A.   Whether it was likely still to be an issue.

11        Q.   Likely still to be an issue.  And on these

12 charts can you tell us anywhere where you can identify

13 where you conclude that had -- this was likely no

14 longer an issue?

15        A.   Well, maybe what I could do is explain to

16 you or go through the analysis.  What I did -- well,

17 let's talk through the charts.  That may be more

18 helpful to you.  You can see in the charts we begin in

19 2004 and we end in 2013.  And you can see in both

20 charts during the 2008, 2009 time frame, there was a

21 very clear increase in trading volume.  That, of

22 course, coincides with the financial crisis.  Not

23 unexpected that you would see that increase in trading

24 activity around that type of event.  I wanted to be

25 sure that whether the trend line, which is that dark
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1 solid line that goes through, really did indicate an

2 increase in trading frequency, again, as proxy by

3 volume divided by flow.  And so as I explained in my

4 testimony, I then took the first two years of the

5 analysis relative to the second two years of the

6 analysis to see whether or not there was a difference,

7 whether trading activity -- whether frequency, again,

8 by reference to the proxy that I developed, increased

9 over that time.  That was the purpose of my analysis.

10 The purpose of the analysis wasn't to say

11 nonsynchronous trading was an issue on one date but

12 not on the other.  The purpose of analysis was to see

13 whether or not it appears likely that trading

14 frequency measurably increased over that time.

15        Q.   If I can direct you to page 13 of your

16 revised surrebuttal, lines 200 to 202.

17        A.   Yes.

18        Q.   Now, you state there, I believe it is

19 reasonable to assume the currently low pay out ratios

20 are related to the elevated level of capital

21 expenditures the industry is facing in the near term

22 and therefore can be expected to increase over time.

23 Do you see that?

24        A.   Yes, I do.

25        Q.   So just to be clear, by this statement you
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1 mean that it's reasonable to assume that dividend pay

2 out ratios will rise once the level of capital

3 expenditures in the gas utility industry falls?

4        A.   I think it's -- I think that's a fair

5 summarization.  I think it's fair to say that over

6 time as the level of capital expenditures converts to

7 a more normal level, might the pay out ratio,

8 conversely the ratio as well.

9        Q.   Okay.  And then an increase in capital

10 expenditures for the gas utility industry would cause

11 the rate base for the gas utility industries to

12 increase, correct?

13        A.   It would.

14        Q.   Now, increasing rate base would cause gas

15 utility earnings to increase as well, correct?

16        A.   Overtime.  Of course, not necessarily at

17 the same time.  That's -- that's the issue we're

18 talking about, the ability to be able to finance

19 capital expenditures with internally generated cash as

20 a function of earnings.

21        Q.   But as a general principal your answer is

22 yes; is that correct?

23        A.   I'm not so sure.  I think timing is an

24 issue here.  I think -- I agree with you that over

25 time if you look at the relationship between earning
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1 and rate base over time, certainly there's an issue.

2 But when you're looking at the ability to finance

3 capital expenditures internally generated cash, there

4 is a timing issue that needs to be taken into

5 consideration.  And I'll tell you having spent ten

6 years financing a gas utility, that is the case.

7        Q.   Well, it would follow then that when the

8 level of capital expenditures in the gas industry

9 falls, thereby reducing the rate of growth and rate

10 base, then the rate of growth in the gas utility

11 earnings will decrease; is that right?

12        A.   Only if all else is held equal.

13        Q.   If I could direct you to page 11 of your

14 revised surrebuttal?

15        A.   I'm there.

16        Q.   Lines 178 to 181.

17        A.   Yes.

18        Q.   Now, you estimate a long term growth rate

19 by subtracting a 3.53 percent dividend yield from the

20 proxy group from the average authorized return on

21 equity or ROE of 9.90 percent; is that correct?

22        A.   This analysis was intended to get a sense

23 of whether the regrowth rates I've used is generally

24 consistent with that which would be implied by those

25 returns.
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1             MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor, I would move to

2 strike.  I asked a simple question.

3             THE WITNESS:  I thought I answered that

4 question.

5             JUDGE JONES:  Hold off a minute.

6             THE WITNESS:  I apologize.

7             JUDGE JONES:  We'll get back to your

8 response.

9             MR. TOMC:  May I respond?

10             JUDGE JONES:  Go ahead.

11             MR. TOMC:  I believe that the answer was

12 responsive to the question asked.

13             JUDGE JONES:  Miss Reporter, could you read

14 the question back, please, and the answer.

15             MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor, if it would help,

16 I can ask the question again.

17             JUDGE JONES:  I may need to hear the answer

18 though.

19        Q.   (BY MR. SAGONE) On page 11 you estimate a

20 long term growth rate by subtracting a 3.5 percent

21 dividend yield from the proxy group from the average

22 authorized return on equity or ROE of 9.90 percent; is

23 that correct?

24        A.   Yes, that is correct.

25        Q.   And you present that in Ameren
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1 Exhibit 34.5; is that correct?

2        A.   Yes, that is also correct.

3        Q.   Now, your estimate assumes the gas

4 utilities used to derive the 9.90 percent ROE are

5 100 percent regulated, correct?

6        A.   I'm sorry.  Can you repeat that question?

7        Q.   Sure.  Your estimate assumes that the gas

8 utilities used to derive the 9.90 percent ROE are

9 100 percent regulated; is that correct?

10        A.   I'm not making any assumptions one way or

11 the other on that.  I'm simply using the average

12 authorized returns.

13        Q.   So does your estimate assume that the gas

14 utilities used to derive the 9.90 percent ROE are

15 earning their authorized ROE on 100 percent of their

16 investment?

17        A.   Again, I'm not sure I understand your

18 question in this context.  If I can explain the

19 analysis, that may be helpful.

20        Q.   That's not necessary.  Mr. Hevert, if I

21 could just run you through kind of a hypothetical.

22        A.   Sure.

23        Q.   So assume an equity ratio or the equity

24 ratio equals 50 percent?

25        A.   Okay.
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1        Q.   And rate base equals $2,000?

2        A.   Okay.

3        Q.   Now, multiplying the equity ratio with rate

4 base would give you a common equity portion of rate

5 base of a thousand dollars; is that correct?

6        A.   Yes.

7        Q.   Now, if you have an recognized ROE equal to

8 9.9 percent, then the earning would equal 9.9 percent

9 times $1,000 or $99; is that correct?

10        A.   In a context of a hypothetical.

11        Q.   Continue with the hypothetical.

12        A.   Assuming that the company actually does

13 earn its authorized return.  Then with those

14 assumptions, yes.

15        Q.   Now, stepping away from the hypothetical

16 for a second.  If the market value of common equity is

17 greater than the equity portion of rate base, then the

18 ROE on the market is lower; is that correct?

19        A.   I'm -- I just want to be sure I understand

20 your question.  Let's say that the market ratio is

21 1.5.  The market capitalization in this case would be

22 1,500, so the return on equity divided by a larger

23 denominator would be a smaller return.

24        Q.   Well, we're stepping away from the

25 hypothetical.  Just as a general principal or general
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1 matter, if the market value of common equity is

2 greater than the equity portion of the rate base, then

3 the ROE on the market is lower; is that correct?

4        A.   Then the -- when you say the ROE on the

5 market -- the return on the market base capitalization

6 is lower than the return on the book based

7 capitalization, which introduces a whole set of issues

8 as to the effect of leverage.  But I would agree with

9 that.

10        Q.   So going back to my hypothetical.  We're

11 back in hypothetical mode.

12        A.   Okay.  I live there more often that you

13 could imagine.

14        Q.   If the market value of common equity equals

15 $2,000, then the return on the market equals $99

16 divided by $2,000, 4.95 percent; is that correct?

17        A.   The return on the -- yes, that's correct.

18        Q.   So leaving the hypothetical.  I think we're

19 done with the hypothetical now.

20        A.   Okay.  We're done.

21        Q.   Would you agree or you would agree that the

22 market value of the common equity of the companies in

23 the gas utility sample is greater than the book value;

24 is that correct?

25        A.   Typically the market to book ratio is
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1 greater than one, so I would agree with that.

2             MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor, may I approach?

3             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

4        Q.   (BY MR. SAGONE) Now, Mr. Hevert --

5             MR. SAGONE:  I'm sorry, Your Honor.  For

6 the record, I have handed the witness what has been

7 marked for identification as ICC Staff cross Exhibit 9

8 Duff and Phelps client alert from date of March 20,

9 2013.

10        Q.   (BY MR. SAGONE) Now, Mr. Hevert, during the

11 course of this docket you've reviewed the direct

12 testimony and rebuttal testimony by Miss Phipps; is

13 that correct?

14        A.   Yes, I have.

15        Q.   And have you reviewed her responses to

16 company data request?

17        A.   I have.

18        Q.   Have you reviewed her work papers that she

19 submitted in association with her direct and rebuttal

20 testimonies?

21        A.   I have.

22        Q.   If I could direct you to page 31 of your

23 surrebuttal testimony.

24        A.   Yes, I'm there.

25        Q.   Specifically footnote 56.
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1        A.   Yes.

2        Q.   That references page 30 of Miss Phipps'

3 rebuttal testimony; is that correct?

4        A.   It does.

5        Q.   Do you have Miss Phipps' rebuttal testimony

6 in front of you?

7        A.   I do.

8        Q.   If you could return to page 30 of Miss

9 Phipps' rebuttal testimony.

10        A.   I see that.

11        Q.   Lines 556 through 558.

12        A.   Yes.  I'm there.

13        Q.   And you see there that Miss Phipps

14 references Duff and Phelps client alert dated

15 February 28, 2013?

16        A.   I do.

17        Q.   And that is that the same document that's

18 in front you right now?

19        A.   It appears to be.  Yes.

20        Q.   And this document was submitted to the

21 company as part of her work papers, was it not?

22        A.   I do recall that.  Yes.

23        Q.   Thank you.  If I could direct you to page 5

24 of that report.

25        A.   Okay.
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1        Q.   Near the bottom under the first bullet

2 point under to be clear?

3        A.   Yes.

4        Q.   If you could just read that first bullet

5 point to me?

6        A.   Sure.  The Duff and Phelps U.S. ERP

7 recommendation and -- ERP meaning equity risk

8 premium -- as of February 28, 2013, open paren and

9 thereafter until further notice closed paren, is five

10 percent matched with a normalized risk free rate of

11 four percent.  This implies a nine percent, open paren

12 four percent plus five percent closed paren, closed

13 base U.S. cost of equity estimate as of February 28,

14 2013.

15        Q.   I'm sorry.  Was that U.S. cost of equity

16 capital estimate or estimate?

17        A.   U.S. cost of equity -- oh, cost of equity

18 capital estimate as of February 28, 2013.  Did I get

19 that right?

20        Q.   Yes, you did.

21        A.   All right.

22             MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor, I would move to

23 enter ICC Staff cross exhibit -- was that 9?  I'm

24 sorry.  Cross Exhibit 9 into the record.

25             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, I would object to
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1 the admission of this exhibit.  This was a work paper

2 to Miss Phipps' testimony.  I don't believe adequate

3 foundation has been laid.  To the extent that Miss

4 Phipps wanted to include this as an exhibit, she had

5 that opportunity to do so.

6             MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor, may I?

7             JUDGE JONES:  Response?

8             MR. SAGONE:  Yeah.  I think as I was made

9 very clear the witness has reviewed this.  The witness

10 cites to portions of testimony in Miss Phipps'

11 testimony in his testimony that cites to this same

12 document.  He has informed us that he has reviewed it

13 and is familiar with it and was able to answer

14 questions on it.  So I think an adequate foundation

15 was laid.

16             JUDGE JONES:  Further argument?

17             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, may we go off record

18 for just a moment?

19             JUDGE JONES:  Off the record.

20          (Whereupon, a discussion was held off

21          the record.)

22             JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.  Let the

23 record show that off the record discussion was had

24 among counsel for Staff and Ameren Illinois.

25             MR. SAGONE:  Yes, Your Honor.  If I may,
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1 Staff is -- is not going to move the cross Exhibit 9

2 into evidence.

3             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

4        Q.   (BY MR. SAGONE) Okay.  Mr. Hevert, if I

5 could direct you to page 42 of your revised

6 surrebuttal testimony?

7        A.   Yes, I'm there.

8        Q.   Now, there you reference to a Duff and

9 Phelps impairment study dated February 25, 2013,

10 correct?

11        A.   Yes.

12        Q.   And that analyzed the fair value of AIC; is

13 that correct?

14        A.   The -- yes.  It is the step qualitative

15 assessment.

16        Q.   And in that section you also reference a

17 2010 Duff and Phelps study of Ameren's fair value; is

18 that correct?

19        A.   That is correct.

20        Q.   If you could return to page 45 of your

21 revised surrebuttal.

22        A.   Okay.  I'm there.

23        Q.   Line 752 to 756.

24        A.   Yes, I'm there.

25        Q.   Now, there you reference the discount rate
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1 used by Duff and Phelps in its DCF analysis in the

2 comparison to the return required by common equity

3 investors to evaluate Ameren's future cash flows; is

4 that correct?

5        A.   Yes, that's correct.

6             UNKNOWN:  I'm so sorry to interrupt, but

7 can the witness make sure his mic is on?

8             THE WITNESS:  I'm so sorry about that.

9        Q.   (BY MR. SAGONE) Now, regarding discounted

10 cash flow analysis generally, all else equal, a higher

11 discount rate will result in a lower present value

12 calculation; is that correct?

13        A.   All else equal.  Correct.

14        Q.   And assuming the discount rate doesn't

15 change, increasing cash flows will result in a higher

16 present value calculation; is that correct?

17        A.   If the -- to be sure I understand, if the

18 discount rate remains constant but the cash flow is

19 increased?  Was that your -- was that your question?

20        Q.   If the discount rate doesn't change and or

21 remains constant, then increasing cash flows will

22 result in a higher present value calculation?

23        A.   Agreed.

24             MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor, may I approach?

25             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.



526

1             MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor, for the record I

2 have handed the witness what I have marked for

3 identification as ICC Staff cross Exhibit 10.

4        Q.   (BY MR. SAGONE) Mr. Hevert, do you

5 recognize this?

6        A.   I recognize -- excuse me.  I recognize some

7 of the data.  I'm not sure I recall the right hand

8 side, but perhaps you can walk me through it.

9        Q.   Is it a dividend yield comparison that was

10 submitted as part of your work papers associated with

11 your rebuttal testimony?

12        A.   That's what it looks like.  Yes.

13        Q.   And I actually just have -- it's just a

14 clarifying question.

15        A.   Okay.

16        Q.   In column B or what would be column B, the

17 second column.

18        A.   From the left?

19        Q.   From the left.  Can you identify the values

20 that are listed there?

21        A.   Those appear to be the -- the dividend

22 yield index values for the proxy group that I used in

23 this proceeding.  And just to be clear, the index

24 values here are calculated by SNL, so it's not as

25 though if you took a simple average of all the
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1 dividend yields in the proxy companies you would

2 necessarily come up with the same number.  It's

3 calculated as an index, which I believe is typically

4 market capitalization weighted.

5             MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor, I would like to

6 move to have ICC Staff cross Exhibit 10 entered in to

7 the record.

8             MR. TOMC:  The company has no objection.

9             JUDGE JONES:  Does anybody else have any

10 objections or clarifications?  Let the record show

11 they do not.  ICC Staff cross Exhibit Number 10 is

12 admitted into the evidentiary record.

13        Q.   (BY MR. SAGONE) So, Mr. Hevert, would you

14 agree that dividend yield equals dividends divided by

15 stock price?

16        A.   Yes.

17        Q.   If I could refer you to Exhibit 34.1 in

18 your surrebuttal testimony?

19        A.   Yes.  That's 14 pages?

20        Q.   Yes.

21        A.   Yes.

22        Q.   And this is the multistage growth

23 discounted cash flow model schedule; is that correct?

24        A.   It is.

25        Q.   In the table that reflects projected annual
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1 cash flows which appear on -- appears on pages 2, 4,

2 6, 8, 10, and 12, but we can just look at maybe page 2

3 just as an example?

4        A.   Sure.

5        Q.   In that table that reflects projected

6 annual cash flows -- I'm sorry.  So that -- yes.  That

7 table reflects projected annual cash flows and

8 reflects the expected annual dividend; is that

9 correct?

10        A.   In large measure, yes, but for the last

11 column.  If you are looking at page 2 of 14, column 61

12 represents the terminal value, which includes the

13 dividend, but is also the value at which the stock is

14 expected to be sold.

15        Q.   So that last one is the value that you

16 would expect the stock to be sold?  Is that what you

17 said?

18        A.   Correct.

19        Q.   If I can refer you back to your revised

20 surrebuttal, page 26, lines 396 to 397.

21        A.   I'm sorry.  396 to 397?

22        Q.   That's correct.

23        A.   Yes.  Okay.

24        Q.   Now, your testimony there indicates that

25 you calculated lag betas based on monthly return; is
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1 that correct?

2        A.   It is a monthly return, but it's a monthly

3 return in the same manner in which I calculated the

4 weekly return.

5        Q.   And the results of that analysis are

6 presented in Ameren Exhibit 34.7; is that correct?

7        A.   Yes.

8        Q.   Could you turn to Ameren Exhibit 34.7?

9        A.   Yes.

10        Q.   Now, Ameren -- in this exhibit these

11 monthly betas that you calculate, these are calculated

12 over 21 trading day rolling periods; is that correct?

13        A.   That's correct.  And -- excuse me.  The

14 reason I did that, of course, was to conform that

15 approach to the manner in which Miss Phipps calculated

16 the weekly betas.

17        Q.   So just to clarify, the second return that

18 is calculated using your methodology would reflect

19 20 -- and just to clarify, you're referring to your

20 beta calculations?

21        A.   I'm referring to my beta calculations as

22 well as -- well, yes, I am.  And Miss Phipps, as I

23 understand it, used my convention for calculating

24 weekly betas for the purpose of calculating those lag

25 betas.
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1             MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor, I would move to

2 strike.

3             JUDGE JONES:  Move to strike what?

4             MR. SAGONE:  Everything after affirming

5 that he was using his monthly betas.

6             JUDGE JONES:  Let me ask you a question,

7 how much more cross do you have approximately?

8             MR. SAGONE:  Probably about ten more

9 minutes, five to ten minutes.

10             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, if I may respond to

11 the motion.

12             JUDGE JONES:  Go ahead.

13             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, I believe the

14 response -- it was responsive to the question asked.

15 I feel like the witness was being asked about a

16 schedule such as this indicating calculations in his

17 analysis, should be allowed to qualify his answers to

18 explain, you know, what that analysis shows.

19             JUDGE JONES:  Could I have the question and

20 answer read back, Miss Reporter?  Thank you.

21             MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor, if I may, we'll

22 withdraw.  I withdraw.

23        Q.   (BY MR. SAGONE) So, Mr. Hevert, just to

24 clarify, the second return that is calculated using

25 your methodology would reflect 20 trading days that
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1 are also included in the first observation; is that

2 correct?

3        A.   Trading days from the first observation?

4 It is -- I'm really not sure I understand your

5 question at all.  But what it -- what it does reflect

6 is on average a trading day -- excuse me.  On average

7 a trading month is 21 trading days, and so that's what

8 it reflects.  It would reflect the price on a given

9 day relative to the price 21 days prior.

10        Q.   Right.  So the second return on that would

11 reflect 20 trading days that were included in the

12 first; is that correct?

13        A.   I just don't understand where you're going.

14 So we've got -- we've got a trade on day one, and if

15 we wanted to calculate the return, in this case we're

16 looking at what the price was 21 days before that.  So

17 21 -- on the 21st day before your observation, that's

18 the day that we use for the purpose of calculating

19 the -- that monthly return.  And we do it every day on

20 the rolling basis, not just on month end, but for

21 every day.

22        Q.   Now, is it correct that the statistics are

23 for a monthly lag beta calculated over 18 months?

24        A.   It's the same table that Miss Phipps used

25 for the purpose of calculating the weekly beta.  So I
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1 believe that was 18 months, but I can't say right

2 offhand.  I don't recall offhand.

3        Q.   But subject to check, you would agree it

4 was 18 months?

5        A.   I think that's fair.  Yes.

6        Q.   Now, if I could refer you to the -- that

7 bottom row of the second table in 34.7.

8        A.   Yes.

9        Q.   That -- the one that's labeled significant

10 sum beta?

11        A.   Yes.

12        Q.   And do you see that there?

13        A.   I do.

14        Q.   Just as a clarification, should that row be

15 labeled significant lag beta instead?

16        A.   It should be.  Thank you for that.

17        Q.   Now, if I could return you to page 26 of

18 your revised rebuttal -- surrebuttal, lines 396 to

19 397, can you tell me what you mean when you state that

20 you found the lag beta to be statistically

21 significant?

22        A.   Just that, found them to be statistically

23 significant.  They are likely to be significantly

24 different than zero.

25        Q.   Okay.  And what -- and what's your cut off
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1 for statistical significance?

2        A.   Well, I think the convention typically

3 would be about 95 percent confidence interval.

4        Q.   And is that your cut off here?

5        A.   Well, I think even if it were the cut off,

6 if you look at -- if you go back to 34.7, page one of

7 one, the key statistics are fairly large and typically

8 assuming a normal distribution at 95 percent

9 confidence interval, you would expect statistics at

10 1.96.  And these, of course, are larger than that.

11        Q.   I just got a couple more questions.

12        A.   Okay.

13        Q.   Mr. Hevert, you were the cost of equity

14 witness in Ameren Illinois's last gas rate case; is

15 that correct, 11-02A2?

16        A.   Yes.

17        Q.   And it's correct that you did not perform a

18 Sharpe ratio derived market risk premium in that

19 docket; is that correct?  Or, I'm sorry, strike that.

20 Is it correct that did you not perform a Sharpe ratio

21 derived market risk premium in this docket?

22        A.   That's correct.  I did not include the

23 Sharpe ratio in this docket.

24        Q.   And then just regarding your DCF analysis

25 in this case, is it correct that 30, 90, and 180 day
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1 average stock prices are trading days rather than

2 calendar days?

3        A.   They're trading days.  Yes.

4        Q.   No further questions at this time.

5             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you, Mr. Sagone.

6 Mr. Robertson?

7             MR. ROBERTSON:  I'm not going to ask the

8 witness any cross, Your Honor.

9             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Is there

10 redirect?

11             MR. TOMC:  There is, Your Honor.  Would it

12 be acceptable to Your Honor if I had ten minutes with

13 the witness?

14             JUDGE JONES:  Off the record.

15          (Whereupon, a discussion was held off

16          the record.)

17             JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.  Off the

18 record discussion for the purposes indicated.  We

19 hereby break for ten minutes.

20          (At this time a short recess was taken.)

21             JUDGE JONES:  We're back on the record.

22 Mr. Tomc, does the Company have redirect?

23             MR. TOMC:  Yes, Your Honor.  Just a few

24 quick questions.  I do appreciate the break.  If we're

25 ready to begin, I can start.
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1             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

2                       EXAMINATION

3 QUESTIONS BY MR. TOMC:

4        Q.   Mr. Hevert, during your cross-examination

5 counsel for Staff asked you about the analysis

6 performed by Duff and Phelps.  I just wanted to

7 understand, what is the difference between the

8 analysis performed by Duff and Phelps or the analysis

9 that you prepared?

10        A.   The analysis performed by Duff and Phelps

11 is meant to understand the value of a reporting unit

12 as an asset.  What we are doing is looking at prices,

13 prices that are formed by the buying and selling

14 decisions of many, many, perhaps thousands, of

15 investors and trying to infer from that data what the

16 required cost of equity is for owning a share of

17 equity as opposed to the asset.  So they're

18 fundamentally different analyses.  And I think it's

19 likely different for that reason that simply that

20 being, relying on reports such as the Duff and Phelps

21 report, simply is not an approach that I've seen,

22 accepted in these proceedings.

23             MR. SAGONE:  I'm sorry, Your Honor.  Just

24 for clarification, there were several Duff and Phelps

25 reports referred to.  Which one is the witness
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1 referring to?

2             THE WITNESS:  This would be the

3 confidential impairment study.

4             MR. SAGONE:  The 2000 -- was that the 2013?

5             THE WITNESS:  This would be the 2013.

6             JUDGE JONES:  Are you --

7             MR. SAGONE:  I just wanted to be clear

8 which one he was referring to.

9             JUDGE JONES:  Do you have any objection to

10 counsel stepping in out of order and asking the

11 witness questions?

12             MR. TOMC:  I think, Your Honor, I -- I

13 think the question is fair.  I think it's more

14 important for recross, but there's a point of

15 clarification to be had at this moment.  Just if

16 Mr. Hevert wants to identify what report he's talking

17 about, that's fine.  Because I think we'd like to just

18 move on with the afternoon, if we could.  So how about

19 this, how about I will pose a question to the witness

20 to clarify that?

21             MR. SAGONE:  Apologize.

22        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Mr. Hevert, let me ask you,

23 when we talk about the Duff and Phelps report, what

24 report or reports are we discussing?

25        A.   This would be the 2013 report which
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1 references the 2010 report.

2        Q.   Okay.  And to follow up, I just want to --

3 your answer was cut off a bit.  What was the

4 concluding comments you were making?  Something to the

5 extent of why these are distinctive from the analysis

6 that you prepared?

7        A.   They're distinct because they're for

8 different purposes.  And the -- for that reason I've

9 not seen reliance on a report such as this for the

10 purpose of setting utility rates.  Again, what a

11 report such as the Duff and Phelps reports is doing is

12 trying to assess the value of an asset from the

13 perspective of a single purchaser, whereas we are

14 trying to infer the required return of equity on a

15 share of stock based on the pricing, buying and

16 selling decisions of many, many investors.

17        Q.   Thank you.  Another line of questioning

18 that I heard from counsel related to dividend yields

19 and returns on market capitalization and also dividend

20 yield or returns applied to rate based or book value.

21 Mr. Hevert, could you explain what the distinction is

22 there?

23        A.   The distinction is if you're going to look

24 at the return on book equity, it would be net income

25 divided by net equity.  If you are going to look at
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1 net income as a function of the market value of

2 equity, that's something entirely different.  And if

3 you're going to look at net income as over the market

4 value of equity, I think then you also have to

5 acknowledge the fact that the -- from a market based

6 capitalization measure, it's likely to be considerably

7 less leveraged than on a book basis.  So when you're

8 going to look at net income divided by the market

9 value of equity, I think it's important to recognize

10 that the market based capital structure is entirely

11 different than the book based capital structure.

12        Q.   Thank you --

13        A.   Less leveraged.

14        Q.   Thank you.  And I think I cut you off

15 there.  You indicated that it's less leveraged?

16        A.   Correct.

17        Q.   Thank you.  One final question.  There was

18 a question posed to you, a few questions, about the

19 use of a Sharpe ratio and why you did not rely upon

20 that -- you did not rely upon that in this proceeding.

21 Why is that the case?

22        A.   When I used it in prior proceedings what we

23 were measuring was the interaction of really three

24 variables:  volatility, interest rates, and the equity

25 risk premium.  Since 2011 the Federal Reserve, of



539

1 course, has continued on its road of quantitative

2 easing, injecting additional liquidity in to the

3 market.  The question has arisen whether or not that

4 additional liquidity actually has dampened volatility

5 such that the relationship among those three variables

6 isn't what you would assume on a fundamental basis.

7 So I think the introduction of quantitative easing and

8 the additional liquidity introduced in to the market

9 has diminished efficacy of that result, of that

10 approach.

11        Q.   Thank you, Mr. Hevert.  I have no further

12 questions.

13             JUDGE JONES:  Is there recross?

14             MR. SAGONE:  One moment, Your Honor.

15 Nothing from Staff, Your Honor.

16             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Thank you,

17 Mr. Hevert.

18             THE WITNESS:  Thank you very much.

19             JUDGE JONES:  Off the record.

20          (Whereupon, a discussion was held off

21          the record.)

22             JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.  Off the

23 discussion for the purposes indicated.  We hereby

24 break for lunch until 1:30 p.m.  Thank you.

25          (At this time a lunch recess was taken.)



540

1             JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.  The next

2 step in the process here is to call Staff witnesses;

3 is that correct?

4             MR. SAGONE:  That's correct, Your Honor.

5 May I proceed?

6             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

7             MR. SAGONE:  Good afternoon, Miss Phipps.

8 Could you state your full name for the record and

9 spell your last name?

10             THE WITNESS:  I haven't been sworn in.

11

12                     ROCHELLE PHIPPS,

13  of lawful age, having been first duly sworn to testify

14  the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth

15  in the case aforesaid, testifies and says in reply to

16   oral interrogatories propounded as follows, to wit:

17             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Please be seated.

18             MR. SAGONE:  Thank you, Your Honor.

19                       EXAMINATION

20 QUESTIONS BY MR. SAGONE:

21        Q.   Miss Phipps, if you could state your full

22 name for the record and spell your last name.

23        A.   My name is Rochelle M. Phipps, P-H-I-P-P-S.

24        Q.   And who's your employer and what is your

25 business address?
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1        A.   I'm employed by the Illinois Commerce

2 Commission, 527 East Capital Avenue, Springfield,

3 Illinois 62701.

4        Q.   And what is your position at the Illinois

5 Commerce Commission?

6        A.   I'm a senior financial analyst in the

7 finance department of the financial analysis division.

8        Q.   Do you have before you a document which has

9 been marked for identification as ICC 5.0R, titled the

10 revised testimony of Rochelle M. Phipps, consists of a

11 cover page, table of contents, 48 pages of narrative

12 testimony, which was filed on E-Docket on July 5, 2013

13 and schedules 5.01 Through 5.11, which were filed on

14 E-Docket on June 11, 2013?

15        A.   Yes.

16        Q.   Do you also have before you a document

17 which has been marked for identification as ICC Staff

18 Exhibit 14.0 titled rebuttal testimony of Rochelle M.

19 Phipps, of which there are confidential and public

20 versions which consist of a cover page, table of

21 contents, 32 pages of narrative testimony, schedules

22 14.01 through 14.09, attachment A and B and attachment

23 C, confidential and public versions, which was filed

24 on E-Docket on August 7, 2013?

25        A.   Yes, I do.
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1        Q.   Did you prepare those documents for

2 presentation in this matter?

3        A.   Yes, I did.

4        Q.   Do you have any corrections to make to

5 either ICC Staff Exhibit 5.0R or ICC Staff

6 Exhibit 14.0?

7        A.   Yes.  I have one correction to ICC Staff

8 Exhibit 14.0.  Page 31, line 576 should read,

9 moreover, Mr. Hevert's linear model suggests that risk

10 premiums implied an authorized rate of return.

11        Q.   Thank you.

12             MR. SAGONE:  And, Your Honor, Staff will be

13 refiling a revised version of Miss Phipp's testimony

14 consistent with that change.

15             JUDGE JONES:  I will -- leave of 14 days

16 will be given for that purpose.

17             MR. SAGONE:  Thank you, Your Honor.

18        Q.   (BY MR. SAGONE) With that correction is the

19 information contained in ICC Staff Exhibit 5.0R and

20 ICC Staff Exhibit 14.0 true and correct to the best of

21 your knowledge?

22        A.   Yes, it is.

23        Q.   And if I were to ask you the same questions

24 as set forth in ICC Staff Exhibit 5.0R and ICC Staff

25 Exhibit 14.0, would your responses be the same today?
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1        A.   Yes.

2             MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor, I would move for

3 admission into evidence at this time ICC Staff

4 Exhibit 5.0R and ICC Staff Exhibit 14.0, the corrected

5 version which we'll be filing within the 14 days, and

6 all supporting schedules and attachments.

7             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Objections with

8 regard to that motion?

9             MR. TOMC:  No, Your Honor.

10             JUDGE JONES:  Let the record show that the

11 motion is granted accordingly.  The testimony and

12 exhibits of Miss Phipps are admitted into the

13 evidentiary record.  The exhibit identification

14 numbers are as identified in the motion and the

15 corrections of Miss Phipps are the same and true as

16 file dates as they appear on E-Docket on those dates.

17 And the so called direct testimony portion of Miss

18 Phipps' original direct testimony 5.0 is not being

19 offered.  Only the schedules, right?  Is that right?

20             MR. SAGONE:  That is correct, Your Honor.

21             JUDGE JONES:  It's my understanding

22 Illinois Ameren Illinois Company has some

23 cross-examination for Miss Phipps.  Is that correct?

24             MR. TOMC:  That's correct, Your Honor.  As

25 you note, Your Honor, that I have 135 minutes down.  I
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1 understand that's a long period of time.  So if at any

2 point, Counsel, we need a break, certainly just

3 whoever, Your Honor, just let me know.  You know,

4 my -- the questions I'm going to ask are basically

5 going to fall in two categories.  Those are going to

6 be cost of debt capital structure questions and then

7 questions regarding ROE recommendation.  Also within

8 the questions concerning the ROE recommendation I'm

9 going to ask questions about Miss Phipps CCF analysis

10 and her CAPM analysis.  So if at any point we do need

11 a break, those are natural break points.  I just

12 wanted to point that out for the benefit of the

13 parties.

14                       EXAMINATION

15 QUESTIONS BY MR. TOMC:

16        Q.   So with that, good afternoon, Miss Phipps?

17        A.   Good afternoon.

18        Q.   Let's begin -- I just want to ask you a

19 couple quick questions about your AFUDC related

20 adjustment.  I would refer to your direct testimony

21 Exhibit 5.0 revised, page 4.  On line 66 there is a

22 sentence that reads as follows:  Thus to avoid double

23 counting, the portions of long term debt, referred

24 stock, and common equity that the AFUDC formula

25 assumes a financing CWIP, the calculation of the
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1 average 2014 capital structure should subtract stated

2 number from the long term debt balance stated another

3 figure from the preferred stock balance, and there's

4 another figure there, from the common equity balance.

5 My question for you is with regard to the term double

6 counting.  Is it -- correct me if I'm wrong, but that

7 is a term that is used from time to time, in my

8 experience, in rate make -- rate making proceedings.

9 Is that your experience as well?

10        A.   Yes.

11        Q.   And would you agree with me that as a

12 general rule in rate of return, rate making expenses,

13 account balances, or adjustments should not be double

14 counted?

15        A.   Generally that's true.  You want to avoid

16 double counting.

17        Q.   Okay.  Thank you.  I would next direct your

18 attention to the section of your rebuttal testimony

19 concerning purchase accounting.  That would be

20 Exhibit 14, page 10.  Now, Miss Phipps, I recall in

21 the past few Ameren Illinois Company electric and --

22 electric and gas rate related proceedings I have asked

23 you questions on cross-examination about purchase

24 accounting adjustments.  Would you agree with that?

25        A.   Yes.
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1        Q.   Previously I've asked you, you know, to

2 clarify that you are not a CPA or an accounting

3 expert.  Does that remain true today?

4        A.   That's correct.

5        Q.   Now, as I noted, you have proposed purchase

6 accounting adjustments to the common equity balance

7 for Ameren Illinois in docket number 11-0282, 12-0001,

8 and 12-0193.  Do I have that right?  I'm sorry, 0293.

9        A.   Yes, that's correct.

10        Q.   And is it correct that the commission has

11 never adopted or endorsed your adjustment to purchase

12 accounting in any of those dockets?  Is that correct?

13        A.   Well, in docket number 12-0293 and 12-0001

14 I don't think the commission made any determination on

15 my purchase accounting adjustments.  They adopted a

16 capital structure adjustment.

17        Q.   In those two proceeding the commission

18 adopted a capital structure of Ameren Corporation in

19 lieu of the capital structure of Ameren Illinois

20 Company; is that right?

21        A.   No.

22        Q.   Would you -- what -- in those proceedings

23 12-0001 the commission adopted a capital structure;

24 isn't that correct?

25        A.   No.
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1        Q.   What capital structure was adopted by the

2 commission in those proceeding?  Was it Ameren

3 Illinois Company's?

4        A.   It was the Ameren Illinois capital

5 structure with an imputed equity ratio.

6        Q.   And where was the imputed equity ratio

7 derived from?

8        A.   Well, in docket 12-0001 the common -- it

9 was based on Staff's calculated capital structure.  In

10 12-0293 it was based on 51 percent common equity ratio

11 for Ameren Corporate serving as a cap on common equity

12 ratio for the Ameren Illinois Company.

13        Q.   So in that latter proceeding the commission

14 used the Ameren corporate equity ratio to develop the

15 capital structure for Ameren Illinois Company for the

16 purpose of rates; is that fair?

17        A.   I think that's a fair statement.  Yes.

18        Q.   In both of those proceedings which --

19 12-0001 and 12-0293, the commission did not expressly

20 endorse your purchase accounting adjustments to common

21 equity; would you agree with that?

22        A.   I don't believe the commission made any

23 decision with regard to purchase accounting adjustment

24 in those cases.

25        Q.   Did it endorse them?
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1             MR. SAGONE:  Objection, asked and answered.

2             MR. TOMC:  I don't -- Your Honor, may I

3 respond?  I don't believe the witness has answered the

4 question.

5             JUDGE JONES:  You may respond.

6             THE WITNESS:  Will you ask your question

7 again, please?

8        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Sure.  In either of those

9 proceedings 12-0001 or 12-0293 the commission did not

10 explicitly endorse your purchase accounting adjustment

11 to common equity, did it?

12        A.   No.

13             JUDGE JONES:  Go ahead.

14        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Okay.  Your adjustment in

15 this proceeding, if I understand it correctly and do

16 correct me if I'm wrong, includes a $105 million

17 related to income which you call income statement

18 purchase accounting; is that correct?

19        A.   Yes.

20        Q.   Is the $105 million I just mentioned, do

21 you propose to reduce that from the company's common

22 equity balance in addition to the amount Mr. Stafford

23 proposes to remove from the company's equity ratio?

24        A.   Yes.

25        Q.   Do you know what the actual goodwill
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1 balance is report -- recorded on Ameren's Illinois

2 balance sheet?

3        A.   I believe it's $411 million.

4        Q.   And do you know what account that goodwill

5 balance would be recorded in on FIRC Form 1?

6        A.   I believe it's account 186.

7        Q.   I'm going to refer you to your direct

8 testimony 5.0R, page 10.

9        A.   I'm sorry.  What page did you say?

10        Q.   Page 10.  Now, here beginning on line 180

11 through 183 I see that your adjustment equation is

12 presented here.  With regard to the figure on line

13 180, of 356 million.

14        A.   I'm sorry.  Did you say 356 million?

15        Q.   Yes.

16        A.   Yes.

17        Q.   Is that the number Mr. Stafford proposed?

18        A.   Yes.

19        Q.   And on line number 182 in item number 2

20 here, this $105 million number, is that the additional

21 amount you proposed?

22        A.   Yes.

23        Q.   And what is the sum of these two numbers?

24 Do you know that offhand?

25        A.   I believe it's stated on line 178.
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1 $461,821,058.

2        Q.   Thank you.  And does that -- I guess it's

3 fair to say then that adjustment exceeds the amount of

4 goodwill that is on -- that is in Ameren Illinois

5 Company's account 114; is that correct?

6        A.   I believe so.  Yes.

7        Q.   Are you familiar with financial accounting

8 standard number 141?

9        A.   I -- I don't know exactly what accounting

10 standard 141 is.

11        Q.   Okay.  If you recall have you ever reviewed

12 docket number 04-0294?

13        A.   I have reviewed the commission's order in

14 that case.

15        Q.   In that -- in that order the commission

16 granted approval for Ameren Corporation to acquire

17 Illinois Power Company; is that correct?

18        A.   That's correct.

19        Q.   To the extent you recall, did financial

20 accounting standard 141 require Ameren Corporation to

21 push down its acquisition premium into the goodwill

22 account 114 of Ameren Illinois Company?

23        A.   I don't know.

24        Q.   What -- do you have any recollection with

25 regard to the requirement of push down accounting in
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1 that proceeding?

2        A.   Well, I note here in footnote 13 in my

3 testimony that the commission's order required IP to

4 reserve the effects of push down accounting for rate

5 making purposes and shall not reflect push down

6 adjustment for debtor preferred stock in its annual

7 reports to the commission.  IP will reflect in account

8 114, plant acquisitions adjustment, the impact of all

9 push down accounting for all Illinois regulatory

10 purposes.

11        Q.   Thank you.  As part of the push down

12 accounting do you recall purchase accounts other than

13 account 114 affected by fair market value entry

14 adjustments?  Do you recall?

15        A.   Can you rephrase that question, please?

16        Q.   Sure.  To the extent you recall at the time

17 of the acquisition of Illinois Power Company by Ameren

18 Corporation were fair market value adjustments

19 required to Illinois Power's books and records?

20        A.   Yes, I believe so.

21        Q.   And did those adjustments affect accounts

22 other than 114?

23        A.   Yes.

24        Q.   After the acquisition of Illinois Power

25 Company was the book value of that utility altered?
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1        A.   I don't know.

2        Q.   Thank you.  In general I'm going to ask you

3 a question.  I know you're not a CPA or accounting

4 expert.  But if you recall from the last -- the first

5 electric formula rate case I asked you about the

6 nature of dividends, and I'll just ask you again.  In

7 general, dividends paid reduce retained earning on a

8 balance sheet, would you agree?

9        A.   Yes.

10        Q.   And all else equal, a reduction to retained

11 earnings is reduction to shareholder equity on the

12 balance sheet; is that correct?

13        A.   That's correct.

14        Q.   Now, in docket number 12-0001 you

15 recommended a reduction to the equity balance

16 associated with retained earnings generated over a

17 period of several years beginning in 2004; is that

18 correct?

19        A.   Yes.

20        Q.   Okay.  Do you consider your adjustment as

21 proposed in this case to be similar?

22        A.   Similar to what?

23        Q.   Similar to your adjustment proposed in

24 docket number 12-0001?

25             MR. SAGONE:  Objection.  It's unclear what
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1 is meant by similar.  You mean in methodology?

2 Amount?

3             JUDGE JONES:  Overruled.  We will give the

4 witness leeway in answering.  It does not have to be

5 yes or no.

6             THE WITNESS:  I believe so.  Yes.

7        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Okay.  Thank you.  With

8 regard to docket number 04-0249, you previously

9 indicated that you were -- you had some familiarity

10 with that proceeding.  Were you a witness in that

11 case?

12        A.   I'm sorry.  Which case?

13        Q.   Docket number 04-0294?

14        A.   No.

15        Q.   Do you know was Miss Bonnie Pearce a

16 witness in that case?

17        A.   I believe so.

18        Q.   And is that the same Miss Pearce that

19 testified in this proceeding?

20        A.   Yes.

21        Q.   Is she a CPA, if you know?

22        A.   No, I don't know.

23        Q.   Do you consider her to be an accounting

24 expert?

25        A.   Yes.
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1        Q.   Is it correct, Miss Phipps, that Miss

2 Pearce has not submitted any testimony asserting the

3 issue of purchase accounting in this proceeding?

4        A.   I don't know if Miss Phipps -- or Miss

5 Pearce presented purchase accounting in this

6 proceeding.

7        Q.   Okay.  Thank you.  Next I turn your

8 attention to the issue of the redemption of the

9 Illinois Power 9.75 percent debt.  Are you familiar

10 with that issue?

11        A.   Yes.

12        Q.   Let's go to page 11 of your rebuttal

13 testimony.  Okay.  I would like to ask you about your

14 familiarity with the original adjustment with regard

15 to that debt issuance, and specifically I would ask

16 you about docket number 09-0306, which was a

17 consolidated proceeding and rate case of the Ameren

18 Illinois utilities.  Do you recall that docket?

19        A.   Yes.

20        Q.   You were a witness in that docket, correct?

21        A.   Yes.

22        Q.   And you did file testimony in that

23 proceeding?

24        A.   Yes.

25             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, may I approach the
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1 witness?

2             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

3        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) If I am correct, we are at

4 Ameren cross Exhibit Number 8.  Did everyone receive a

5 copy of that testimony?  I'd like to refer you to

6 page 9.

7             JUDGE JONES:  The one you just identified

8 as a cross exhibit?

9             MR. TOMC:  Yes, Your Honor.  Ameren cross

10 Exhibit Number 8.

11             JUDGE JONES:  Are we using the AIC prefix

12 today?

13             MR. TOMC:  I apologize.  AIC cross Exhibit

14 Number 8.

15        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Okay.  Miss Phipps, I would

16 just recall or just draw your attention to the

17 testimony beginning on line 175.  But before I ask a

18 question with regard to that statement, at the time of

19 the 09-0306 docket speaking in terms of the

20 consolidated docket, the Ameren Illinois utilities

21 were separate companies, would you agree?

22        A.   Yes.

23        Q.   And the separate companies had separate

24 capital structures; is that correct?

25        A.   Yes.
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1        Q.   And the capital structures were treated as

2 separate for the purposes of rate making, would you

3 agree?

4        A.   Yes.

5        Q.   Now, on line 175 you testified yet IP could

6 have recalled its money pool loan to CIPS?

7             JUDGE JONES:  Where are you?

8             MR. TOMC:  Line 175.

9             JUDGE JONES:  Of?

10             MR. TOMC:  Of the cross exhibit on page 9.

11             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

12        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Now, you write IP -- and I

13 take it that IP you mean Illinois Power; is that

14 right?

15        A.   Yes.

16        Q.   And by CIPS you mean Central Illinois

17 Public Service Company?

18        A.   Yes.

19        Q.   You write yet IP could have recalled its

20 money pool loan to CIPS, in which case CIPS could have

21 borrowed funds from Ameren Corporation, Ameren Corp.

22 Instead, IP borrowed, and this is the public version.

23 There is an unspecified number there, from Ameren on

24 October 21, 2008 which IP repaid two days later.  Do

25 you see that?



557

1        A.   Yes.

2        Q.   Did this statement here, Miss Phipps, is

3 this statement intended to indicate an argument in

4 favor of your adjustment in that proceeding, to the

5 extent you recall?

6        A.   Yes.

7        Q.   Miss Phipps, if I recall correctly, your

8 adjustment affected approximately $50 million of the

9 total issuance which was for $400 million; is that

10 correct?

11        A.   Yes.

12        Q.   Can I ask you today are you arguing that

13 Ameren Illinois Company has $50 million of capital

14 that is not being used to support or provide utility

15 service?

16        A.   No.

17        Q.   Let me ask you another question.  Do you

18 believe that today as we sit here Ameren Illinois

19 Company has $50 million of capital that is not being

20 used to provide or support utility service?

21        A.   No.

22        Q.   Referring to footnote 11 -- I'm sorry.  I'm

23 getting ahead of myself.  Back to page 11 of your

24 rebuttal testimony, which is Exhibit 14.0.  I believe

25 there's a footnote number six.  Do you see that?
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1        A.   What page are you on?  I'm sorry.

2        Q.   Page 11 of staff -- ICC Staff Exhibit 14.

3 Do you see the footnote?

4        A.   Yes.

5        Q.   In the footnote it indicates that Ameren

6 Illinois Company 2012 Form 21 ILCC annual report

7 page 27.1, which states the unamortized debt expense

8 and discount related to tender offer was transferred

9 to account 118, unamortized loss and reacquired debt?

10             JUDGE JONES:  What account?

11             MR. TOMC:  189, Your Honor.  My apologies.

12 Unamortized loss on a reacquired debt.

13        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) To continue, and will be

14 amortized over the term of the newly issued

15 $400 million -- $400 million 2.7 percent senior

16 secured notes due 2022.  And I ask you, Miss Phipps,

17 what is the amortized portion of that loss on

18 reacquired debt attributable to 2014?  Do you know?

19        A.   Can you rephrase that question, please?

20        Q.   The unamortized loss on a reacquired debt.

21 My question is with regard to this footnote with

22 regard to that phrase, what is the amortized amount

23 attributable to 2014?  Do you know?

24        A.   I don't understand the question.  I'm

25 sorry.
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1        Q.   On a reacquired debt is that amortized over

2 the life of the 2.7 percent senior secure note

3 through 2022?

4        A.   Yes.

5        Q.   And what is the amortized amount

6 attributable to the year 2014?  I only ask you to the

7 extent that you know.

8        A.   Well, the amount to be amortized that I'm

9 recommending be amortized in connection with the

10 9.75 percent redemption is 1.495 million.

11        Q.   And how long is that amount or what period

12 of time is that amount to be amortized?

13        A.   Until 2022.

14        Q.   And do you know what the corresponding

15 amortized amount would be applicable to the year 2014?

16        A.   That's the annual amortization expense.

17 1.4 million.

18        Q.   Okay.  We'll move on return on equity.

19 Please refer to page 17 of ICC Staff Exhibit 5.0R.

20 Okay.  If you look at line 300, you write for utility

21 to track common equity capital investors must expect

22 to provide -- to provide a rate of return on common

23 equity sufficient to meet their requirements.  Do you

24 see that?

25        A.   Yes.
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1        Q.   Would you agree should the commission

2 approve -- let me rephrase that.  Strike that.  Should

3 the return on equity approved by the Commerce

4 Commission in this proceeding be consistent with a

5 return that investors expect when they purchase other

6 equity shares of comparable risk?

7        A.   Yes.

8        Q.   Would you agree with me that investor

9 expectation are a relevant consideration in the

10 formulation of a return on equity recommendation?

11        A.   Yes.

12        Q.   Can investor expectations be shaped by

13 historic performance of securities?

14        A.   Yes.

15        Q.   Do investors consider investment in an

16 equity security to be a long term or short term

17 investment?

18        A.   Will you ask your question again?  I'm

19 sorry.

20        Q.   Yes.  Do investors consider an investment

21 in an equity security to be a long term or short term

22 investment?

23        A.   And can you explain which investor -- type

24 of investors you're talking about?

25        Q.   Let me ask you from a perspective of an



561

1 expert in utility finance.  Do you consider investors

2 to see an equity security as a long term or short term

3 investment?

4        A.   Long term.

5        Q.   Thank you.  All right.  With regard to your

6 direct testimony, 5.0R, please return to page 2,

7 line 32.  On line 33 ultimately the utility's

8 inability to raise sufficient capital would impair

9 service quality, therefore rate payers interests are

10 best served when the authorized rate of return rate

11 base equals the utility's overall cost of capital.

12 Let me ask you this, if the commission were to

13 inaccurately measure investment or expectations and

14 approve a rate of return that was too low, is it

15 possible that service quality could be impaired?

16        A.   I think it's possible that service quality

17 would be impaired if the commission authorized a rate

18 of return that didn't reflect the cost of capital that

19 was lower than the cost of capital.

20        Q.   Thank you.

21             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, may I approach the

22 witness?

23             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

24        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Miss Phipps, I am going to

25 ask you -- I apologize for not performing this task,
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1 but could you identify the number of 9 as AIC Exhibit

2 9 on your copy there?

3        A.   Yes.

4        Q.   My apologies.  Before you is AIC exhibit --

5 cross Exhibit Number 9.  Do you recognize this

6 document?

7        A.   Yes.

8        Q.   This is AIC staff data request 2.20.  You

9 provided an answer to this data request; is that

10 correct?

11        A.   That's correct.

12        Q.   Okay.  Now, the first sentence you write

13 AIC's common stock is directly held by Ameren Corp not

14 the market.  In this consequence Miss Phipps is not

15 aware of any securities analyst that analyzes AIC

16 directly.  Do you see that?

17        A.   Yes.

18        Q.   Just let me ask you for the purpose of

19 clarification, the return on equity being established

20 for this proceeding is that for -- is that based on

21 strike that.  My apologies.  Let me start over.  The

22 rate of return being established in this proceeding is

23 for Ameren Illinois Company and not Ameren

24 Corporation.  Would you agree?

25        A.   That's correct.
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1        Q.   Now, moving down to about the middle of the

2 paragraph here, you indicate with that clarification,

3 Miss Phipps believes that if investors expect the

4 commission to authorize the company ROE equal to the

5 investor required rate of return on common equity they

6 would view an 8.47 percent ROE as neutral.  You

7 continue that if investors expect the commission to

8 authorize the company an ROE greater than the investor

9 required rate of return on common equity they would

10 view an 8.47 ROE as negative.  You further write if

11 investors expect the commission to authorize the

12 company an ROE lower than the investor required rate

13 of return on common equity they would view an 8.47 ROE

14 as positive.  Do you see that?

15        A.   Yes.

16        Q.   Now, Miss Phipps, you have on rebuttal

17 changed your ROE recommendation to 8.81; is that

18 correct?

19        A.   Yes.

20        Q.   And with that correction would your answer

21 remain the same?

22        A.   Yes.

23        Q.   Miss Phipps, your last sentence you write

24 Miss Phipps does not know which of these three

25 outcomes investors expect.  Let me ask you this.  Is
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1 it not incumbent upon an analyst measuring the cost of

2 equity for rate proceedings to ascertain what investor

3 expectations are through an objective analysis?

4        A.   Well, the assumption underlying the

5 analysis is that estimating the cost of equity for the

6 company, which is what investors expect.  That's the

7 assumption we work from.  But -- but that's an

8 assumption, because we don't know which of those three

9 outcomes investors actually expect.

10             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, I would move to

11 admit in to the record AIC cross Exhibit Number 9.

12             JUDGE JONES:  Is there any clarification or

13 objection with respect to AIC cross Exhibit Number 9?

14             MR. SAGONE:  No objection.

15             JUDGE JONES:  Anyone else?  Let the record

16 show that AIC cross-examination Exhibit Number 9 is

17 admitted into the evidentiary record.

18             MR. TOMC:  At this point I think we've been

19 in this examination for about 40, 45 minutes.  Does

20 anyone need a break?

21             JUDGE JONES:  Off the record.

22          (Whereupon, a discussion was held off

23          the record.)

24             JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.  We have

25 our break for ten minutes.
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1          (At this time a short recess was taken.)

2             JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.

3             MR. TOMC:  Thank you Your Honor.  I'm ready

4 to proceed if the witness is.

5             THE WITNESS:  Yes.

6        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Now, Miss Phipps, I want to

7 ask you just for a moment about the extent you are

8 aware or have reviewed the People's gas -- the

9 Northshore gas recent rate order issued in docket

10 12-0511 and 0512.  Have you reviewed that order?

11        A.   Not entirely, no.

12        Q.   Did you read the portions of the order as

13 they pertained to the commission's conclusions and --

14 conclusion and analysis concerning return on equity?

15        A.   No.

16        Q.   You did not?

17        A.   Uh-uh.

18        Q.   What portion did you read?

19        A.   I don't know offhand.  I checked for

20 certain things.  I remember I looked at it to see what

21 the date of the analysis was.  But I haven't had a

22 chance to read it yet.

23        Q.   With regard to what analysis?

24        A.   Oh, Staff's cost of equity analysis in

25 1205.
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1             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, may I approach the

2 witness?

3             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

4        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Now, Miss Phipps, I'm going

5 to give you two exhibits.  These are excerpts from the

6 order.  And I'll ask you some questions, and I only

7 ask that you answer to the extent you know and are

8 familiar.

9        A.   Okay.

10             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, these are two pages.

11             JUDGE JONES:  Do you have a copy there?

12        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) There's two pages to what's

13 been marked as AIC cross Exhibit 10.  The first is

14 page 205.  I'll represent to you page 205 of the

15 People's Gas Northshore recent order, and the other

16 page is 208.  Now, first I just want to draw your

17 attention on page 205 in the second paragraph, little

18 more than halfway down.  The commission --

19             MR. SAGONE:  Well, sorry to interrupt.  We

20 didn't get page 208.  Thank you.

21        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) The first sentence reads

22 based on the record the commission recognizes that the

23 average of recent ROEs authorized for natural gas

24 utility is 9.94 percent.  Now, first let me ask, did

25 you -- do you recall ever reading that portion -- this
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1 portion of the order?

2        A.   No.

3        Q.   And are you aware, Miss Phipps, that

4 Mr. Hevert and also Mr. Craig Nelson in their

5 testimonies cite this same number, 9.94 percent?  I

6 mean page 205.  I apologize.

7        A.   I recall Mr. Nelson or Mr. Hevert referring

8 to the 9.28 percent cost of equity, but I don't recall

9 offhand if they referred to the 9.94 percent.

10        Q.   Do you have any reason or basis to

11 challenge the assertion that 9.94 percent is the

12 average of recent ROEs authorized for natural gas

13 utilities?

14        A.   Well, I agree that's what it says here in

15 the order.  I don't know what the time period was for

16 those authorized ROEs.

17        Q.   But you do not -- regardless of what's in

18 the order, you do not challenge -- you have no basis

19 to challenge that assertion?

20             MR. SAGONE:  Objection, asked and answered.

21             JUDGE JONES:  Sustained.

22        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) You did mention the

23 9.28 percent rate of return authorized by the

24 commission in the People's Gas Northshore order.  To

25 the extent that you recall, does that -- does that
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1 number include a five basis point deduction for a

2 certain rider held by People's Gas and Northshore?

3        A.   I don't know.

4        Q.   Okay.  I'll refer you to your direct

5 testimony, page -- 5.0 revised, page 17.  The page

6 should look familiar.  Now, just for a matter of

7 context, as a general matter DCF is essentially a

8 present value calculation that determines the cost of

9 equity based on an expected steam of dividends over

10 time; is that fair?

11        A.   Yes.

12        Q.   Now, if I understand your testimony in this

13 proceeding correctly, you rely in coming to your ROE

14 recommendation on what's called a constant growth DCF

15 model?

16        A.   That's correct.

17        Q.   And that model assumes constant unchanging

18 growth in dividends over time.  Is that a fair

19 characterization?

20        A.   Yes.

21        Q.   Now, in your DCF -- your constant growth

22 DCF, you took the constant growth rate and applied it

23 starting with spot prices.  Is that a fair

24 characterization?

25        A.   Yes.
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1        Q.   And your spot prices were historic --

2 historical observed spot prices, not forecasted spot

3 prices; is that right?

4        A.   Well, when I say spot prices, I'm referring

5 to the current stock price.

6        Q.   The current stock price as of a date

7 certain?

8        A.   Yes.

9        Q.   As of a date known?

10        A.   I identified the date in my testimony.  So

11 yes.

12        Q.   Can you refresh my recollection what date

13 was that?

14        A.   Well, in my direct testimony it was May 22,

15 2013, and I updated that in the rebuttal testimony.

16        Q.   Was the date in your rebuttal testimony

17 July 23, 2013?

18        A.   Yes.

19        Q.   Now, May 22, 2013 and July 23, 2013, those

20 are dates that occurred in the past; is that right?

21        A.   Well, they're in the past relative to

22 today.  Yes.

23        Q.   So they are historic dates, aren't they?

24        A.   They're historic relative to today.  But

25 they're the day that I performed my analyses.  They're
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1 current on the dates of my cost of equity analysis.

2        Q.   What was the constant growth rate that you

3 used in your DCF model?  Just your rebuttal is fine.

4 Was it 4.92 percent?

5        A.   Yes.

6        Q.   Okay.  And subject to check, of course.

7 Let me ask you this, are growth rates potentially

8 affected by macroeconomic conditions?

9        A.   Yes.

10        Q.   Let me ask you this, do you recall in 2008

11 in the fourth quarter, do you recall the collapse of

12 the investment banking firm Lehman Brothers?

13        A.   I'm sorry.  I was taking a note.  Can

14 you --

15        Q.   In fourth quarter of 2008 do you recall the

16 collapse of the investment banking firm Lehman

17 Brothers?

18        A.   Yes.

19        Q.   And that occurred as an event that was part

20 of what has become known as the sub prime mortgage

21 meltdown or crisis of that year; is that fair?

22        A.   I think that's fair.  Yes.

23        Q.   Okay.  And that market crisis or event as

24 we -- whatever we call it, it's commonly thought of

25 and known to have preceded a prolonged recession in
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1 the United States.  Would you agree?

2        A.   Can you specify prolonged, what you mean by

3 that?

4        Q.   How about this, I'll rephrase the question.

5 After 2008 did the United States economy enter into

6 what is known by economists as a recession, to the

7 extent you know?

8        A.   I believe so.  Yes.

9        Q.   In your view has the utilities economy

10 fully recovered?

11             MR. SAGONE:  Objection.  Fully recovered,

12 could you please define?

13             MR. TOMC:  I think the question stands as

14 stated, Your Honor.  Plain English.

15             JUDGE JONES:  Well, there wasn't really a

16 response to that, so objection sustained.  You may

17 proceed with the line of questioning.

18             MR. TOMC:  Okay.  Thank you.

19        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Now, do you believe that the

20 United States economy is no longer in a recession in

21 your personal view?

22        A.   I can't say if right now the economy fits

23 the economic definition of recession.

24        Q.   Now, as a person that is an expert in

25 utility finance, would you agree or disagree with the
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1 observation that economic recovery after the recession

2 has started after the 2008 market crisis, economic

3 recovery has been slow in the United States?  Would

4 you agree or disagree with that?

5             MR. SAGONE:  Objection.  Define slow,

6 please.

7             JUDGE JONES:  Well, I'm -- you're kind of

8 jumping in whenever there's a pause in the witness's

9 answering.  If you have an objection, you need to

10 voice it properly.  Waiting until a fairly long time

11 while the witness is kind of thinking it over and

12 maybe indicating there may be some reason for that

13 further pause and saying objection.  So I think we --

14 if you have one to make so be it, but make it

15 properly.  Let's don't base it on the pause between

16 the questions and the answers.  But I will say this,

17 but -- about the event where there have big pauses,

18 many of these answers once they come are quite concise

19 and they're -- and they're direct.  The witness is

20 making every effort to do that.  And I don't have a

21 problem with there being some delays in those answers,

22 because I think the question's being processed

23 mentally.  And I think that the answers, whether one

24 agrees with them or not, are with the intent to be

25 responsive and concise.
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1             MR. TOMC:  I agree, Your Honor.

2             THE WITNESS:  Will you ask the question

3 again, please?

4        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Sure.  As a financial expert,

5 somebody that's familiar with financial matters, do

6 you believe that the United States economy has

7 recovered from the recession that we discussed

8 relatively slowly?  Do you agree or disagree with that

9 statement?

10        A.   Well, I think recovery is without -- as I

11 explained in my last response, I don't know exactly

12 when the economy entered an economic -- recession is

13 defined in economics.  So I think that to the extent

14 there's a recovery, that means that it doesn't fit

15 that definition anymore.  And I can't really speak to

16 that.

17        Q.   Okay.  To the extent -- I think earlier --

18 earlier we discussed that growth rates, you agree with

19 me, can be affected by macroeconomic conditions.  To

20 the extent that growth rates are affected by

21 macroeconomic conditions, characteristics of a

22 recession, and there is a recovery from that recession

23 in the economy, is it possible that growth rates in

24 the future could be higher?

25        A.   Well, if we're talking about my -- the
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1 first question any way, we're talking about my sample

2 company's growth rates, which are affected by

3 macroeconomic factors, but also by company specific

4 factors.  So I --

5        Q.   So the companies in your proxy group, you

6 know, it's fair to state at least in part are affected

7 by macroeconomic conditions; is that right?

8        A.   Yes.

9        Q.   And would -- wouldn't a recession be a

10 macroeconomic condition?

11        A.   Yes.

12        Q.   So to the extent that U.S. economy is

13 affected by a recession and recovers from that

14 recession, is it possible that growth rates could

15 become higher?

16        A.   Yes, that's possible.

17        Q.   And if they do become higher, is it

18 possible that growth rates affected -- that are

19 previously affected by recessionary macroeconomic

20 conditions could become unsustainably low?  Would you

21 agree?

22        A.   I don't agree with unsustainably low.  I

23 think that to the extent a growth rate is low, it's

24 more sustainable perhaps than if it's higher.

25        Q.   Okay.  So if -- what is your concept of
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1 sustainable -- sustainability with regards to growth

2 rates?  What does that mean?

3        A.   Well, the growth rate that you can expect

4 on average to -- to continue into the future in the

5 long term.

6        Q.   Okay.  So if the growth rate today is

7 affected by recessionary conditions, macroeconomic

8 conditions change in the future, could a growth rate

9 possibly become unsustainable in the future?

10        A.   Yes.  That's possible.

11        Q.   Thank you.  I would refer you to your

12 rebuttal Exhibit 14.0, page 5.  And beginning on line

13 83, you discuss to the extent that your recommendation

14 reflects results of an NCDCF model.  What is an NCDCF

15 model?

16        A.   I'm sorry.  We're still on my rebuttal

17 testimony?  Or did you move to my direct testimony?

18        Q.   Yes.  It's ICC Staff Exhibit 14.0, page 5.

19        A.   Okay.  What's your question?

20        Q.   Line 83 discusses to the extent your

21 recommendation affects the results of what's called an

22 NCDCF model?

23        A.   Yes.

24        Q.   What is that?

25        A.   A nonconstant DCF model.
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1        Q.   And the nonconstant DCF model that you are

2 discussing here is a three stage DCF; is that right?

3        A.   That's correct.

4        Q.   And how does that differ from a constant

5 growth DCF?  I understand it's a rather technical

6 question.  But as a general matter how would a three

7 stage nonconstant DCF model differ from a constant

8 growth DCF?

9        A.   Well, a single growth rate is used in the

10 constant DCF, and there are three stages of growth in

11 the nonconstant DCF.

12        Q.   Now, with regard to the NCDCF model that

13 you use in your -- here on your testimony on page 5,

14 did that model -- did the third page of that model

15 reflect a growth rate lower than the first stage?

16        A.   Was which stage lower than the first stage?

17        Q.   Was the third stage of the DCF lower than

18 the first stage?

19        A.   Yes.

20        Q.   Okay.  And let me just ask, I mean do you

21 expect that the long term growth rate in the United

22 States economy will be lower than it is today?

23             MR. SAGONE:  Objection, speculation.

24             JUDGE JONES:  Response?

25             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, the witness, you
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1 know, in this testimony describes how her third stage

2 DCF relies upon the gross domestic product

3 calculation, which goes to the heart of economic

4 reduction.  So the question is simply asking that, you

5 know, is the reason that third stage, you know, is

6 lower than the first stage, is that because of an

7 expectation that the United States economy was slower

8 in the third stage than it is today.

9             JUDGE JONES:  Close call; however, in

10 hearing your response, I'm not sure all the

11 assumptions in there have been run by this witness.

12 So I will sustain the objection mainly on a foundation

13 basis and allow you to break it down and proceed or a

14 point to where all those assumptions have been

15 established.

16             MR. TOMC:  Sure.

17        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) If you look at your testimony

18 on page 4, this is rebuttal testimony 14.0, line 75,

19 you indicate for the third, which is assumed to

20 continue after continuing perpetuity, I calculated a

21 nominal overall growth rate of 4.55 percent, which is

22 the mid point of the range 4.3 percent to 4.8 percent

23 beginning in 2023 to estimate the long term growth

24 expectations of investors as shown on schedule 14.07.

25 With regard to that statement on line 77, the nominal
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1 overall economic growth rate of 4.55 percent, is that

2 calculation derived from forecasted GDP data?

3        A.   Well, forecasted GDP data and forecasted

4 inflation rates.

5        Q.   Okay.  Thank you.  Now, given that you've

6 relied at least in part on gross domestic product data

7 and your third stage is lower than your first stage,

8 do you expect that the long term growth rate of the

9 U.S. economy will be slower in the future in 2023 than

10 it is today?

11        A.   No.  Because I think that's an apples and

12 oranges comparison.  The growth rate for the first

13 stage is the company growth rate to the sample

14 companies.  The third stage is a nominal overall

15 economic growth rate.

16        Q.   Okay.  Let's --

17        A.   So --

18        Q.   I apologize.  Please finish your answer.

19        A.   I'm done.

20        Q.   If we refer to page 21 of your rebuttal

21 testimony, line 341.

22             MR. SAGONE:  I'm sorry.  Which page are we

23 talking about?

24             MR. TOMC:  21.

25        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Let me find it.  Okay.
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1 Sorry.  It's not line 341.  My apologies.  You state

2 on line 376, Mr. Hevert's analysis calculates the

3 growth rate for overlapping periods, i.e. 1929 to

4 1939, 1930 to 1940, etc., which skews the results of

5 his analysis given one or two can greatly affect many

6 observations and score results.  And my question to

7 you is what -- how do you understand Mr. Hevert

8 determined his long term growth estimate?

9        A.   Mr. Hevert's long term growth rate is based

10 on historical real GDP growth rate and then an

11 inflation rate.

12        Q.   What's the number?  Is it 5.7 percent?  Is

13 that right?

14        A.   I'm looking at his direct testimony.  It's

15 5.8 percent.

16        Q.   Thank you.  Now, if you look at line 379 on

17 page 21, I'll give you a moment to get there.  You

18 indicate importantly during the 1941 to 1939 growth

19 period, growth rates ranged from 22.7 percent to

20 27.8 percent.  Do you see that?

21        A.   Yes.

22        Q.   Would you also agree that Mr. Hevert in his

23 analysis also would have included the period affected

24 by what is known as the Great Depression?

25        A.   Yes.
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1        Q.   Now, let me ask you this question, Miss

2 Phipps, are you aware has the commission staff ever

3 used long term treasury rates -- long term implied

4 treasury rates in a third stage of one of its DCF

5 models in a previous case?

6        A.   Not to my knowledge.  No.

7        Q.   Just to ask you more specifically, I mean

8 to the extent -- I only ask that you answer to the

9 extent you recall.  And you were involved in docket

10 09-0306 consolidated, the Ameren Illinois utility rate

11 case we talked about that earlier; is that right?

12        A.   Yes.

13        Q.   And do you recall your colleague Miss

14 Friedly providing ROE testimony in that proceeding?

15        A.   Yes.

16        Q.   And do you recall did she use a long term

17 treasury rate in a three stage DCF model in that case?

18        A.   I don't know.

19        Q.   Okay.  Thank you.  Can you think of any

20 reason as a finance expert why an analyst might use a

21 long term treasury rate, forecasted long term treasury

22 rate in their third stage?

23        A.   I think that the only reason that an

24 analyst would use a forecasted long term treasury rate

25 is if they were to forecast the EDT rate to calculate
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1 a long term economic growth rate.

2        Q.   Do you mean that a 30 year treasury rate is

3 considered to be a risk free rate of return by

4 investors?

5        A.   The treasury rate is a proxy for the risk

6 free rate required by investors.

7        Q.   Okay.  Now, I'm going to refer to

8 Exhibit 5.0 revised, page 31, line 566 to 569, they

9 ask you -- there you indicate therefore both the real

10 GDP risk rate and the real risk free of return should

11 be similar since both are a function of production

12 opportunity and consumption preferences without the

13 effects of risk premium or inflation premium.  Do you

14 see that?

15        A.   Yes.

16        Q.   Should real GDP growth rate therefore be

17 similar to the risk free rate that a rate of return

18 analyst might use in a CAPM model?

19        A.   No.

20        Q.   Starting on line 566 you do opine that real

21 GDP growth rate and the risk free rate should be

22 similar.  Do I understand that correctly?

23        A.   Yes.

24        Q.   Okay.  Do you believe -- does the -- do

25 long term treasury rates include a risk premium
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1 associated with the possibility of default by the

2 United States government?

3        A.   No.

4        Q.   And in your preparing your count don't you

5 assume that the 30 years treasury rate is a risk free

6 rate?  Is that correct?

7        A.   Yes.

8        Q.   Should risk free rate of return be

9 commensurate with long term expectations regarding

10 economic growth plus inflation?

11        A.   Can you repeat that question, please?

12        Q.   Should the risk free rate of return be

13 commensurate with long term expectations regarding

14 economic growth plus inflation?

15        A.   Well, it should be commensurate with the

16 real growth rate, real economic growth rate, and

17 inflation.

18        Q.   And does GDP as currently measured

19 include -- I'll just ask you, does GDP as you

20 understand it to be calculated, gross domestic

21 product, does it include services?

22        A.   No, I don't think so.

23        Q.   Does it include intellectual property?

24        A.   I don't know.

25        Q.   Okay.  Are you aware of any recent
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1 announcements by the United States Bureau of Economic

2 Analysis that it will change its calculation of U.S.

3 GDP to include intellectual property in the future?

4        A.   No.

5        Q.   Okay.  Now, referring to your CAPM on

6 page 6 of your rebuttal testimony which is 14.0.

7        A.   I'm sorry.  What page?

8        Q.   Starting page 6 of Staff Exhibit 14.0.  We

9 talked earlier about your DCF model.  Your CAPM model

10 is a risk premium free analysis that measures risk

11 premium associated with an equity security over the

12 risk free rate of return.  You know, as a general

13 matter; is that a correct statement?

14        A.   Yes.

15        Q.   Okay.  And to determine the long term

16 interest rate, you used a spot price; is that correct?

17        A.   Which long term rate are you referring to?

18        Q.   Your risk free rate of return using your

19 CAPM, you used a spot price for an interest rate?

20        A.   That's correct.  Yes.

21        Q.   And what is the date of that spot price?

22        A.   July 23, 2013.

23        Q.   Now, with regard to -- from an investor

24 standpoint I'll ask you this.  Do you understand what

25 is meant by the term portfolio diversification?
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1        A.   Yes.

2        Q.   And do diversified investors hold various

3 securities in what's called a portfolio of

4 investments?

5        A.   Yes.

6        Q.   And do investors have choices in regard to

7 the securities they choose to include in diversified

8 portfolio?

9        A.   Yes.

10        Q.   Can diversified investors purchase both

11 nondividend paying equities and dividend paying

12 equities and include them both in their portfolio?

13        A.   Yes.

14        Q.   And as I understand your CAPM model

15 correctly, you excluded nondividend paying companies

16 from your CAPM model specifically from your overall

17 market return calculations; is that correct?

18        A.   Yes.

19        Q.   Now, on Staff Exhibit 14.0, page 25 this

20 time, line 467.  You respond to Mr. Hevert's argument

21 against your use of five year beta estimates.

22        A.   Yes.

23        Q.   Did you use a five year historical average

24 calculation for your betas that you used in your

25 model?
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1        A.   It wasn't a five year average.  It was a

2 beta calculated over five years.

3        Q.   Thank you for that clarification.  And what

4 were those five years?

5        A.   It was the 60 months ending in June 2013.

6        Q.   So that was started in 2008?

7        A.   Yes.

8        Q.   So that period, would that have included

9 the collapse of the Lehman Brother's investment firm?

10 Do you know?

11        A.   Yes, I believe so.

12        Q.   Would it have included the liquidity crisis

13 that came about due to the collapses of the sub prime

14 mortgage backed securities?

15        A.   Yes.

16        Q.   Would it have included the period of time

17 which the Dow Jones Industrial average lost

18 approximately half of its value?

19        A.   Well, what dates are you referring to?

20        Q.   I withdraw that question.  Would it include

21 the period in which the Federal Reserve implemented a

22 program which is referred to as quantitative easing?

23 Do you know?

24        A.   Yes.

25        Q.   Would it have included the period of time
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1 that included the recent recessionary conditions

2 experienced in the United States that we discussed

3 earlier?

4        A.   What time period are you referring to?

5        Q.   I'll withdraw that question.  Next I would

6 refer to your rebuttal Exhibit 14.0, page 26,

7 line 486.

8             JUDGE JONES:  What line?

9             MR. TOMC:  486, Your Honor.

10             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

11        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Now -- actually, I'd like to

12 start with 487.  You say studies have shown that the

13 major cause of significant differences in beta was the

14 use of monthly versus weekly return intervals.  See

15 that?

16        A.   Yes.

17        Q.   And you cite two articles.  Do you see

18 those there?

19        A.   Yes.

20             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, may I approach the

21 witness?

22             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

23        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Miss Phipps, before you I

24 have placed two exhibits, and I marked them both AIC

25 cross Exhibit 11.  Now, if you look at these for
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1 just --

2             JUDGE JONES:  Which one's on top?

3             MR. TOMC:  Let's begin with the first date,

4 which is Winter 1981 up in the upper right hand

5 corner.

6             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

7        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Let's start by discussing

8 that article.  Okay.  Starting with the Winter 1981

9 article that is included in the AIC cross Exhibit 11,

10 is this one of the articles that you relied upon?

11        A.   Yes.

12        Q.   Now, turn to the article which has Spring

13 1998 up in the corner.  Is this the other article

14 that's cited in your testimony?

15        A.   Yes.

16        Q.   Just as a threshold matter, in conducting

17 your research and preparing your testimony could you

18 not find more recent scholarly articles on this

19 subject?

20        A.   Well, I didn't look for more recent

21 articles.  I think these articles explain the issue of

22 addressing my testimony.

23        Q.   Okay.  Well, specifically let's refer to

24 the Spring 1988 article, which is entitled A

25 Comparison of Published Betas.  Do you see that one?
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1        A.   Uh-huh.  Yes.

2        Q.   Now, I would bring your attention to

3 page 67 of that article.  And specifically in left

4 column there is a title heading says analysis of the

5 interval effect.  Do you see that?

6        A.   Yes.

7        Q.   And the question why the interval effect?

8        A.   Yes.

9        Q.   And then it states paragraph several

10 articles have suggested alternative hypotheses for the

11 interval effect.  Do you see that sentence?

12        A.   Yes.

13        Q.   And a gentleman -- I guess his name or a

14 woman perhaps by the name of Howein (phonetic) 1983

15 suggests that the impact of the interval effect is

16 dependent on the size of the firm:  Securities from

17 the smaller than average market value will experience

18 a decline in systemic risk when the interval is

19 shortened -- I don't intend to read this whole

20 article.  At this point I just want to understand is

21 the concern with the interval effect that in

22 calculating betas that the interval could be impacted

23 based on what the size of the firm is that's included

24 in the calculation?  Is that --

25        A.   No.
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1        Q.   Is that your understanding?  Okay.  If

2 that's not your understanding, that's fine.  You know,

3 if you move down to paragraph -- it says it is

4 hypothesized that -- it's the second paragraph here --

5 that smaller firms will have more noncontemporary AS

6 trading and, therefore, larger Q ratios.  Do you see

7 that?

8        A.   Yes.

9        Q.   What is a Q ratio?  Do you know?

10        A.   I can't define it right now.

11        Q.   Okay.  That's fine.  Putting the articles

12 aside for just a minute, would you agree that, you

13 know, investors in the 1980's, you know, if -- they

14 didn't have access to high speed internet connections

15 as a general proposition?

16        A.   In what year?  I'm sorry.

17        Q.   In the 1980's did investors have access as

18 a general proposition to high speed internet

19 connections?

20        A.   No.

21        Q.   And do investors today and brokers, you

22 know, in comparison to 1980's have more current

23 information available to them in realtime?

24        A.   Compared to the 1980's?

25        Q.   Yes.
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1        A.   Yes.

2        Q.   Okay.  We can put these articles aside.  I

3 do want to refer at this point to your Exhibit 14.0 on

4 page 17.  And I just want to understand some

5 information that you may or may not have relied upon.

6 You know, I said page 7.  I think I meant page 17.

7 I'm sorry.  Page 17.

8        A.   Okay.

9        Q.   Starting on line 308 you have a sentence

10 here.  You refer to a Duffenfeld's estimation of

11 Ameren Illinois cost of equity.  Now, in the

12 sentence that's a parenthetical that follows, and you

13 cite as a source your attachment C, which is

14 identified as confidential.  You see that?

15        A.   Yes.

16        Q.   And your attachment C is at the end of your

17 testimony.  Okay.  Actually, I guess it's -- I'm

18 trying to figure out this is attachment C.  And it

19 begins on the cover page, says confidential and

20 proprietary.  You turn the page, and there is a memo

21 with an Ameren logo on it.  Do you see that?

22        A.   Yes.

23        Q.   Okay.  If you refer down to technical

24 guidance, there's a paragraph right there.  It

25 identifies ASC 350.  What is ASC 350?
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1        A.   Well, I don't know what ASC stands for.

2 350 the requirement is explained in the preceding

3 paragraph.

4        Q.   Is it some kind of accounting standard?

5        A.   I don't know.

6        Q.   Okay.  If we continue to the last -- next

7 page, and there's a conclusion right there.  Now, if I

8 read from the first sentence of this conclusion, it

9 says based on analysis we have concluded that it is

10 not more likely than not that our goodwill balance

11 according to the Illinois regulated segment is

12 impaired.  Do you see that?  As such no quantitative

13 goodwill impairment test is necessary.  Finally, it

14 says we believe that good will reported as of

15 October 31, 2012 is unimpaired and fairly stated.  Do

16 you see that?

17        A.   Yes.

18        Q.   And no where in this conclusion is there an

19 indication of what the regulatory commission should

20 approve as Ameren Illinois Company's return on equity,

21 would you agree with that?

22        A.   Yes.

23        Q.   Okay.  Would it be fair to assume based

24 upon that conclusion that the purpose of this study

25 was not prepared for rate making purposes?
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1        A.   That's correct.

2        Q.   Now, your underlying testimony, and it's

3 confidential and I don't tend to hold up the hearing,

4 but you do cite a return on equity number in that

5 paragraph, and without specifying that number would

6 you agree there's a number stated in your testimony

7 for return on equity?

8        A.   Yes.

9        Q.   And did the -- did you review analysis

10 supporting the calculation of that return of equity

11 number?

12        A.   Yes.

13        Q.   Is that analysis included in this

14 attachment C?

15        A.   Yes.

16        Q.   Where?

17        A.   Well, it's a CAPM analysis --

18        Q.   What page?  Sorry for interrupting you.

19        A.   Page 9 of 10.

20        Q.   I do not have page 9 of 10.  Actually, I

21 may.  Let me see if I have -- I do have that.  It is

22 not in my copy.  Let me ask you this.  Did you review

23 any data request responses that provided this report

24 to you?

25        A.   Well, I received this report in a data
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1 request response.

2        Q.   Okay.  And was that AP 1.01?

3        A.   Yes.

4             MS. SODERNA:  Confirmation that the

5 microphone is on.

6             THE WITNESS:  Sorry.

7             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, may I approach the

8 witness?

9             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

10        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) All right.  Now, I think you

11 said page 9 of 10?

12        A.   Yes.

13        Q.   Okay.  And I see some very small font on

14 this exhibit, but -- so if you could bear with me.

15 Now, does this exhibit purport in the left hand

16 column -- scratch that question.  Okay.  Now, let me

17 ask you, in the left hand column of this exhibit there

18 is company.  Do you see that?

19        A.   Yes.

20        Q.   Okay.  And it's very, very small print, but

21 do I see Exelon Corporation in there?

22        A.   Yes.

23        Q.   Is this a list of -- for the purposes of

24 this analysis, a list of comparable companies?

25        A.   Yes.
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1        Q.   Okay.  Now, let me ask you this, Exelon

2 Corporation that's the Chicago holding company, would

3 you agree?

4        A.   It's the holding company of Commonwealth

5 Edison.

6        Q.   That's correct.  And it owns relative to

7 other utilities a large fleet of nuclear generated

8 units, is that the -- this is the same Exelon?

9        A.   I believe so.

10        Q.   Now, let me ask you this, in preparing an

11 ROE analysis in a gas utility rate case in Illinois,

12 would you include Exelon Corporation as one of your

13 proxy companies?

14        A.   Will you ask that question again?

15        Q.   So if -- as a financial expert here at the

16 commission in preparing testimony regarding ROE in an

17 Illinois rate case for a gas utility company, would

18 you normally include Exelon Corporation as a proxy

19 company in that analysis?

20        A.   I don't know.  It wasn't included in my

21 sample in this case.

22        Q.   Do you think it would ever be appropriate

23 to include an electric holding company such as Exelon

24 as a comparable proxy company for the purposes of

25 establishing an ROE recommendation in an Illinois gas
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1 utility rate case?

2        A.   I think it's possible it could be in a

3 sample.

4        Q.   Is Exelon Corporation as a business

5 comparable to a company like Ameren Illinois Company?

6        A.   I don't know.

7        Q.   Okay.  For the purposes of setting gas

8 rates is it customary to include in your group

9 comparable proxy companies, other gas utilities?

10        A.   That's what my sample is in this case.

11        Q.   And why did you not include other types of

12 businesses such as electric utilities or oil

13 companies?

14        A.   I used the same proxy group as Mr. Hevert.

15        Q.   As a general matter, do you think that if

16 you were choosing -- if you were -- scratch that.  As

17 a general proposition, as an expert in utility finance

18 if you were setting about to establish a cost of

19 equity for a gas utility company, does it make sense

20 that you choose proxy companies that would include

21 businesses that are also gas utilities?

22        A.   Well, that's the way the sample was formed

23 in this case, but there's other -- depends on what

24 criteria you're using to develop the sample.

25        Q.   That's the proxy group that you testified
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1 that Mr. Hevert developed; is that right?

2        A.   Yes.

3        Q.   And you do not take issue with that proxy

4 group in this proceeding, do you?

5        A.   No.

6        Q.   Your Honor, the company has no further

7 questions for Miss Phipps.  I do want to express my

8 appreciation for her time today.  Thank you.

9             JUDGE JONES:  We'll get to redirect in a

10 minute.  I just want to make sure that with respect to

11 the Ameren cross exhibits that you had marked while

12 Miss Phipps was on the stand, have you offered all the

13 ones into evidence you intend to?

14             MR. TOMC:  That's true, Your Honor.  The

15 one that I did offer into evidence was AIC cross

16 Exhibit Number 9.  Thank you.

17             JUDGE JONES:  Does -- Mr. Sagone, does

18 Staff counsel have any redirect for Miss Phipps?

19             MR. SAGONE:  If I could have about ten

20 minutes with my client.

21             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Everybody take a

22 ten minute break.

23          (At this time a short recess was taken.)

24             JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.

25 Mr. Sagone, does the Staff have redirect for this
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1 witness?

2             MR. SAGONE:  No redirect.

3             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you, Miss Phipps.

4             THE WITNESS:  Thank you.

5             JUDGE JONES:  One question, Mr. Tomc.  AP

6 1.01, that is not marked as a cross exhibit; is that

7 right?  I just want to make sure we're --

8             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, I just pulled it out

9 of my box of reference.  I do not intend to move that

10 into the record.

11             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  It appears the

12 next witness is an IIEC witness; is that correct?

13             MR. ROBERTSON:  That's correct, Your Honor.

14

15                     MICHAEL GORMAN,

16  of lawful age, having been first duly sworn to testify

17  the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth

18   in the case aforesaid, deposes and says in reply to

19   oral interrogatories propounded as follows, to wit:

20             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Please be seated.

21                       EXAMINATION

22 QUESTIONS BY MR. ROBERTSON:

23        Q.   Could you please identify yourself for the

24 record, please?

25        A.   My name is Michael Gorman.
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1        Q.   And by whom are you employed?

2        A.   Brubaker and Associates.

3        Q.   And on whose behalf are you appearing here

4 today?

5        A.   Illinois Industrial Energy Consumers.

6        Q.   I show you now what has previously been

7 marked as IIEC Exhibit 1.0, the direct testimony and

8 exhibits of Michael P. Gorman in docket 13-0192 filed

9 on June 11, 2013 on the E-Docket and ask you whether

10 or not you're familiar with that document?

11        A.   I am.

12        Q.   And --

13             JUDGE JONES:  I'm sorry to interrupt you.

14 You may begin.

15        Q.   (BY MR. ROBERTSON) Thank you.  Mr. Gorman,

16 with regard to IIEC Exhibit 1.0, does that consist of

17 55 pages of questions and answers and a two page

18 appendix A with your qualifications?

19        A.   Yes.

20        Q.   Was that document prepared under your

21 supervision and accurate direction?

22        A.   Yes.

23        Q.   Is the information contained therein true

24 and correct to the best of your information and

25 belief?
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1        A.   Yes.

2        Q.   If I were to ask you questions contained

3 therein today, would your answers be the same as

4 contained therein?

5        A.   It would.

6        Q.   Now, I also show you what has been

7 previously been marked as IIEC Exhibits 1.1 through

8 and including 1.16, with the exception of 1.12, filed

9 on E-Docket on June 11, 2013, and ask you whether

10 you're familiar with those documents?

11        A.   I am.

12        Q.   Were those exhibits prepared under your

13 supervision and at your direction?

14        A.   Yes.

15        Q.   Is the information contained therein true

16 and correct to the best of your information and

17 belief?

18        A.   Well, I have one correction to one exhibit.

19        Q.   That would be 1.12?

20        A.   Yes.

21        Q.   What was that correction?

22        A.   On Exhibit 1.12 under footnote number one

23 it reads Blue Chip Financial Forecast April 1, 2013.

24 The date should be changed from April 1st to May 1st.

25        Q.   Now, I ask you whether or not you're
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1 familiar with IIEC Exhibit 1.12 corrected?

2        A.   Yes.

3        Q.   And was that prepared under your

4 supervision and at your direction?

5        A.   It is.  It was.

6        Q.   And that document was filed on E-Docket on

7 August 29, 2013?

8        A.   That's my understanding.

9        Q.   Okay.  Now, I show you -- is the

10 information contained therein true and correct to the

11 best of your information and belief?

12        A.   Yes.

13        Q.   And I show you now what has been previously

14 marked as IIEC Exhibit 3.0, the rebuttal testimony of

15 Michael P. Gorman in docket 13-0192 consisting of

16 19 pages of questions and answers.  Are you familiar

17 with that document?

18        A.   I am.

19        Q.   Was it prepared under your supervision and

20 at your direction?

21        A.   Yes.

22        Q.   If I were to ask you the questions

23 contained therein, would your answers be the same as

24 are contained therein?

25        A.   Yes.
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1        Q.   Was that document filed on E-Docket on

2 August 7, 2013?

3        A.   That's my understanding.  Yes.

4        Q.   Now, I also show you what has been

5 previously marked as IIEC Exhibit 3.1 and ask you

6 whether or not you're familiar with that document?

7        A.   I am.

8        Q.   Was it prepared under your supervision and

9 at your direction?

10        A.   Yes.

11        Q.   Is the information contained in there --

12 therein true and correct to the best of your

13 information and belief?

14        A.   Yes.

15        Q.   And that document was filed on the E-Docket

16 on August 7, 2013 as well?

17        A.   I believe so.  Yes.

18             MR. ROBERTSON:  Your Honor, I would move

19 the admission of IIEC Exhibits 1.0, 1.1 through 1.11,

20 1.12 corrected, and 1.13 through 1.16, as well as IIEC

21 Exhibits 3.0 and 3.1, and tender the witness for

22 cross-examination.

23             JUDGE JONES:  Are there any objections or

24 clarifications with regard to those items that are

25 subject to that motion?  Let the record show there are
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1 not.  One quick question.  You referred to 1.12

2 corrected.  Do you know how that is identified on the

3 E-Docket?

4             MR. ROBERTSON:  That is the way it's

5 identified, Your Honor.

6             JUDGE JONES:  1.12 corrected?

7             MR. ROBERTSON:  Yes.  And it's been served

8 on parties this afternoon.

9             JUDGE JONES:  Let the record show that the

10 exhibits of Mr. Gorman, both direct and rebuttal, are

11 admitted in to the evidentiary record.  The exhibit

12 numbers and file dates on E-Docket have already been

13 covered by counsel in his examination and motion.  I

14 will not repeat them.  As noted, 1.12 was filed --

15 1.12 corrected was filed today.  The original 1.12 was

16 not offered and will not be admitted.  Any questions

17 about any of that?  If there are not, it appears there

18 are some cross-examination questions for Mr. Gorman.

19 Who will be conducting that?

20             MR. TOMC:  I will, Your Honor.

21             JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Mr. Tomc.  Is

22 your microphone on, sir?

23             THE WITNESS:  Yes.

24                       EXAMINATION

25 QUESTIONS BY MR. TOMC:
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1        Q.   Good afternoon, Mr. Gorman.

2        A.   Good afternoon.

3        Q.   First I direct you to your Exhibit 1.0,

4 page 2, line 34.

5        A.   I'm there.

6        Q.   Line 34 contains your recommendation of

7 9.10 percent for a return on equity.  And after you

8 filed rebuttal testimony I understand that position to

9 remain the same?

10        A.   Yes.

11        Q.   And today you continue to advocate

12 9.10 percent?

13        A.   I do.

14        Q.   Let me ask you, Mr. Gorman, are you

15 familiar with a rate case preceding that took place in

16 Washington state involving a utility by the name of

17 Puget Sound?

18        A.   Yes.

19        Q.   And did you testify in that proceeding in

20 recent months?

21        A.   Yes.

22        Q.   Do you recall when you last testified in

23 that case?

24        A.   In the last few months.

25        Q.   Okay.  Last few months, is that what you
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1 said?

2        A.   I believe so.  Yes.

3        Q.   Okay.  Now, in that proceeding, as I

4 understand it, Mr. Gorman, you recommended a return on

5 equity of 9.3 percent; is that right?

6        A.   Sounds correct.

7        Q.   And that would be 20 basis higher than the

8 recommendation that you have in this case?

9        A.   It is.

10        Q.   And, Mr. Gorman, isn't it true that Puget

11 Sound has a gas utility for which rates were being set

12 in that proceeding?

13        A.   Both electric and gas rates were being set

14 in that proceeding.  Correct.

15        Q.   Okay.  And, Mr. Gorman, you also recently

16 testified in a proceeding in the state of Montana

17 involving a utility company in that state; is that

18 correct?

19        A.   Yes.

20        Q.   And that would be Northwestern Energy, am I

21 right?

22        A.   Yes, sir.

23        Q.   Okay.  And that would be a gas only

24 proceeding, correct?

25        A.   Yes.
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1        Q.   And if I understand correctly, you

2 testified in support of adoption of a stipulated

3 settlement to that case in that proceeding, am I

4 wrong?

5        A.   No.

6        Q.   You did -- you did support settlement in

7 sworn testimony in that case?

8        A.   You're not wrong.  That's correct.  I did

9 support the settlement in that case.

10        Q.   And the ROE recommendation associated with

11 that stipulation settlement was 9.8 percent; is that

12 correct?

13        A.   I'll check that, but that sounds right.

14        Q.   That's 70 basis points higher than your ROE

15 recommendation in this case?

16        A.   The settlement was something that the

17 clients were willing to accept based on the complete

18 settlement package.  Yes.

19        Q.   And it was 70 basis points higher than the

20 ROE recommendation you have made in this case?  That's

21 right?

22        A.   Settlement return on equity was 70 basis

23 points higher than my recommendation in this case.

24 Yes.  I believe it is higher than my recommendation in

25 that case as well.
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1        Q.   Mr. Gorman, I would direct you to IIEC

2 Exhibit 1.10.  Let me ask you a question.  I do have

3 an exhibit for you.

4        A.   Page number of that?

5        Q.   It's IIEC Exhibit 1.10.

6        A.   Oh, I'm sorry.

7        Q.   It is a schedule.

8        A.   I'm there.

9        Q.   One moment.

10             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, may I approach the

11 witness?

12             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

13        Q.   (BY MR. TOMC) Mr. Gorman, I have placed

14 before you AIC cross Exhibit Number 12.  Do you see

15 that?

16        A.   I do.

17        Q.   This exhibit, Mr. Gorman, is, if I am

18 correct, this is a list of the proxy companies that

19 you used in the Northwestern Utilities rate case; is

20 that correct?

21        A.   Well, I'd have to verify it, but it looks

22 like it.  Yes.

23        Q.   Okay.  That would be the same case with

24 regard to the settlement that we've discussed; is that

25 also correct?
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1        A.   It seems to be the same case.  Yes.

2        Q.   Okay.  Now if I look at IIEC Exhibit 1.10,

3 these are the proxy companies that you used in this

4 case; is that right?

5        A.   Yes.

6        Q.   These were the same proxy companies; is

7 that correct, Mr. Gorman?

8        A.   Yes.

9             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, at this time I would

10 move to admit AIC cross Exhibit Number 12 into the

11 evidentiary record.

12             JUDGE JONES:  Any clarifications or

13 objections with respect to that motion?

14             MR. ROBERTSON:  Yeah.  I'd like to know the

15 purpose of the exhibit.  The witness has already said

16 that he used the same proxy companies.  I don't know

17 if there's more information than just a list of the

18 proxy companies on here.  So if it's only put in for

19 the purpose of showing that the list of the proxy

20 companies is the same, I don't know that I have a

21 problem with it.  If it's put in for any other

22 purpose, I'd like to know what it is.

23             MR. TOMC:  The only purpose, Your Honor,

24 with this exhibit is to identify the proxy companies

25 for the purpose for impeachment purposes in this
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1 proceeding, Your Honor.

2             MR. ROBERTSON:  Well, I don't know how you

3 can impeach him.  I think he used the same -- didn't

4 you use the same companies as --

5             JUDGE JONES:  Wait a minute now.

6             MR. TOMC:  Okay, Your Honor.

7             MR. ROBERTSON:  Well, to the extent that he

8 used the same companies as the company witness, I

9 don't know what there is to impeach him on.

10             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, I have no intent to

11 use the numbers for any new analysis.  This is simply

12 a cross-examination exhibit simply confronting the

13 witness regarding his testimony recommendation in this

14 case dealing with his testimony in another case.  To

15 the extent there are arguments to be made brief, I

16 think there's an appropriate time and procedure for

17 that.  And I ask that my exhibit be entered into

18 evidence in this proceeding.  I believe it's relevant

19 and appropriate for entry into the evidentiary record.

20             JUDGE JONES:  Any further response?

21             MR. ROBERTSON:  No.

22             JUDGE JONES:  Does the objection still

23 stand?

24             MR. ROBERTSON:  I don't know.  Again, a

25 list is the same -- the witness has said is the same,
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1 and he doesn't want any of the other information in

2 here.  I don't know what it adds to the record.  But

3 if they want the list in, that's fine.  I'll withdraw

4 my objection to that.

5             JUDGE JONES:  Show that AIC

6 cross-examination Exhibit Number 12 is admitted, has

7 been admitted.

8             MR. TOMC:  Thank you, Your Honor.  May I

9 have just one moment to confer with counsel?

10             JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

11             MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, after conferring

12 with counsel, at this time point I would conclude my

13 cross-examination.  Thank you, Mr. Gorman.

14             JUDGE JONES:  Mr. Robertson, do you have

15 any redirect for your witness?

16             MR. ROBERTSON:  Yeah.

17                       EXAMINATION

18 QUESTIONS BY MR. ROBERTSON:

19        Q.   Mr. Gorman, you mentioned a settlement of a

20 case in Montana, I believe it was?

21        A.   Yes.

22        Q.   What was the nature of the settlement there

23 that your clients agreed to?

24        A.   Well, the clients agreed to a total

25 settlement package, and I testified I supported that
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1 settlement.  It -- as I recall, it was a unanimous

2 settlement amongst all the parties in that case.  The

3 settlement at a whole ostensibly represents a

4 reasonable outcome of that rate case.  The company

5 made concessions on certain issues we had that had

6 merit to the rate structures that we requested of that

7 utility, including what we believe to be fair

8 compensation and consideration of the investments they

9 were making in order to support service to our rate

10 schedules.  In the end my recommendation to the

11 commission is that the regulatory process is a

12 surrogate for competition.  If you're on a level

13 playing field and negotiating with suppliers,

14 everybody gets the best deal that they can, but

15 everybody feels like they left some money on the

16 table.  In that case, we felt like we left money on

17 the table, but we got a reasonable resolution to the

18 rate case based on the issues we had in that rate

19 case.  And I would also point out that I testified to

20 far more than just rate of return in that document.

21 The company also made -- again, made concessions to us

22 and allowed us to compromise on rate of return in that

23 case.  And it's important that I emphasize that it was

24 a compromise, the rate of return, because my

25 recommended return on equity was not 9.8 percent.  It
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1 was something much lower than that and much closer to

2 9.1 percent.  I don't recall specifically what it was,

3 but I do know it was not significantly different than

4 my position in this case.  So a settlement resolves

5 issues.  Everybody leaves a little money on the table,

6 but all the parties walk away feeling like they have a

7 pretty good result of all the issue in the rate case.

8 Based on that consideration in total, the total

9 filing, total issues at dispute in that case, the

10 settlement we felt was a reasonable resolution.

11        Q.   And with regard to the Puget Sound case --

12 never mind.

13        A.   Well, in the Puget Sound --

14        Q.   I haven't got a question before you yet.

15 Puget Sound is a combination utility; is that correct?

16        A.   It is.

17        Q.   And in that case you were trying to

18 determine a return on -- appropriate return on equity

19 for a combination utility?

20        A.   Well, within the constructs of that filing,

21 yes.  But that construct was different than this

22 filing.

23        Q.   How so?

24        A.   In the Puget Sound case it was an expedited

25 gray filing.  So under the rules of Washington, rate
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1 of return is only an issue if the commission decides

2 to make it an issue.  We thought it should have been

3 an issue, and that was the point of my testimony.  The

4 commission didn't agree with us and gave Puget Sound

5 the same rate of return in that filing that they had

6 previously awarded to them a year or two earlier.  So

7 that case was different than this case.

8             MR. ROBERTSON:  That's all I have, Your

9 Honor.

10             JUDGE JONES:  Recross?

11             MR. TOMC:  I do not, Your Honor.

12             JUDGE JONES:  Thank you, Mr. Gorman.  Off

13 the record.

14          (Whereupon, a discussion was held off

15          the record.)

16             JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.  We had a

17 short off the record discussion for the purposes

18 indicated.  As noted during that brief discussion and

19 then at other times there is a briefing schedule

20 already in place in this proceeding from earlier.

21 Also this morning as noted the parties put together a

22 schedule with respect to agreed outline, so that is in

23 place.  I don't know if the parties had anything else

24 with respect to the briefing schedule and related

25 issues.  I'll throw out one question.  With respect to
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1 both initial and replied briefs, are parties agreeable

2 to using and including a table of contents regardless

3 of what the length may be?  Does anybody have any

4 objection to that?

5             MR. STURTEVANT:  The Company has no

6 objection.

7             JUDGE JONES:  So that will be -- thank you.

8 Anybody else?  If there's no objection, then the

9 initial and reply brief will include a table of

10 contents, regardless of the length.  That would

11 probably be the likely outcome any way of the agreed

12 briefing outline, but I'll just put it in there to

13 make sure.  Do the parties have anything else with

14 respect to briefing?  Do the parties have anything

15 else then on any matters before we -- yes, sir.

16             MR. TOMC:  Yes, sir, Your Honor.  The

17 Company would request an expedited copy of the

18 transcript.  Thank you.

19             JUDGE JONES:  You're making that request to

20 the court reporter?

21             MR. TOMC:  Yes, I am, Your Honor.

22             JUDGE JONES:  I assume you'll discuss that

23 with them.  I think there's different versions or

24 options available.  And I won't speak for any of

25 those, other than to say that that would be something
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1 that you take up with the court reporters.  Is there

2 anything else that the parties wish to discuss before

3 we go off the record?  If there is not, we will

4 conclude at this time.  Thanks to the parties for your

5 participation and cooperation.  Obviously there's a

6 lot of witnesses and a lot of parties, so things

7 flowed pretty efficiently, considering all that.  At

8 this time this matter is hereby marked taken.

9           (Whereupon, the hearing was

10           concluded.)

11          (The hearing ended at 4:03 p.m.)
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